



WP 1

Responsibility for Deliverable Domen Oven, Barbara Žabota, Milan Kobal (UL)

Contributors

Michaela Teich (BFW)

Ljubljana, December 2019



GreenRisk4ALPs Partnership

BFW - Austrian Research Centre for Forests (AT) EURAC - European Academy of Bozen-Bolzano – EURAC Research (ITA) DISAFA - Department of Agricultural, Forest and Food Sciences, University of Turin (ITA) IRSTEA - National research institute of science and technology for environment and agriculture, Grenoble regional centre, IRSTEA (FRA) LWF - Bavarian State Institute of Forestry (GER) MFM - Forestry company Franz-Mayr-Melnhof-Saurau (AT) SFM - Safe Mountain Foundation (ITA) UL - University of Ljubljana, Biotechnical Faculty, Department of Forestry and Renewable Resources (SI) UGOE - University of Göttingen, Department of Forest and Nature Conservation Policy (GER) WSL - Swiss Federal Institute for Forest, Snow and Landscape Research (CH) WLV - Austrian Service for Torrent and Avalanche Control (AT) SFS - Slovenia Forest Service (SI)



Table of Contents

| Table of Figures | 4 |
|---|--------|
| Table of Tables | 5 |
| Introduction: Natural disturbances in Alpine forests | 6 |
| Materials and methods | 8 |
| Natural disturbances in protection forest | 9 |
| Abiotic disturbances | 9 |
| Forest fire | 9 |
| Windthrow | 9 |
| Ice and snow break1 | 1 |
| Avalanches12 | 2 |
| Rockfalls12 | 2 |
| Biotic disturbances1 | 3 |
| Insects13 | 3 |
| Pathogens14 | 4 |
| Most relevant stand parameters of forests that protect against snow avalanches and rockfalls16 | 6 |
| Protection forest against snow avalanches10 | 6 |
| Protection forest against rockfalls1 | 7 |
| Influence of natural disturbances on forest stand parameters | 0 |
| Forest fire | 0 |
| Windthrow, ice and snow break20 | 0 |
| Snow avalanches | 1 |
| Rockfalls2 | 2 |
| Insects and pathogens22 | 2 |
| Overview of the influences of natural disturbances on protection forest stand parameters against avalanches and rockfalls | : 5 |
| Discussion and conclusions | 7 |
| References | 1 |



Table of Figures

| Figure 1: Protection forest in the Trenta valley after a storm. Fallen trees present obstacles for falling rocks, especially if they are positioned parallel to the slope. This enhanced protective effect against rockfall lasts until the downed wood starts to break down from decay processes. | 11 |
|---|----|
| Figure 2: Probability of stem breakage in windthrow areas is enhanced for trees with root rot. (Source: Domen Oven) | 15 |
| Figure 3: Uprooted trees after windthrow present obstacles for falling rocks. (Source: Domen Oven). | 21 |
| Figure 4: Reduction in forest cover after bark beetle outbreak and salvage logging above the Dovje settlement (NW Slovenia) could lead to new snow avalanche release areas. Risk assessment after a natural disturbance event is crucial in such cases | 24 |
| Figure 5: Climate change can influence natural disturbances and forest structure through direct, indirect and interactive effects. Natural disturbances interact between each other and can change forest structure and composition. In return, forest structure and composition influence natural disturbance regimes. Climate change influences, whether direct or indirect, forest structure and composition, which directly influences protective effects of forests. | 28 |
| Figure 6: Protective effect of the forest (blue line) is influenced by post-disturbance management. After windthrow event, protective effect development differs under different scenarios: a) Salvage logging, natural regeneration, b) Salvage logging, permanent steel construction, c) Salvage logging, temporary wood construction and plantation, d) Salvage logging, plantation, e) No salvage logging, f) No salvage logging, plantation. (Wohlgemuth et al., 2017) | 30 |



Table of Tables

Table 1: Influence of natural disturbances on forest stand parameters of protection forestagainst avalanches. The symbols present different effects on protective effects of forest: +positive effect (increase), - negative effect (reduction), +- negative or positive effect, 0 noeffect, ? effect unclear.25



Introduction: Natural disturbances in Alpine forests

In alpine areas, mountain forests are an essential ecosystem as they provide various ecosystem services to people (De Leo and Levin, 1997; Baral et al., 2017). One of the fundamental objectives of long-term mountain forest management strategies is to apply adequate and costeffective forest management approaches in regard to natural hazard mitigation while maintaining other ecosystem services (Kräuchi et al., 2000; Brang, 2001; Brang et al., 2001; Bebi et al., 2001). Mountain forests that are classified as protection forests can provide protection against natural hazards such as rockfalls, avalanches, debris flows, shallow landslides as well as surface erosion. They grow on steep slopes at high elevations and are crucial to, for example, stabilize slopes, reduce avalanche formation or stop falling rocks and, therefore, provide protection to people, settlements and infrastructure (e.g. Schönenberger, 2000; Brang et al., 2001; Brang et al., 2006; Sakals et al., 2006; Moos et al., 2017). Forests act as protection measures since they are able to absorb and dissipate kinetic energy from mass movement processes, and can influence their onset (likelihood of mass movement initiation/triggering/release), propagation (probability of spatial occurrence), and intensity (size and velocity of a mass movement; e.g. Perret et al., 2004; Dorren et al., 2004; Dorren and Berger, 2005; Dorren et al., 2005; Frehner et al., 2005; Brang et al., 2006; Dupire et al., 2016; Moos et al., 2018).

Important goals of mountain forest management are to maintain the integrity and stability of forest ecosystems, mainly in terms of preserving the ecosystem structure and functions over long time periods (Dorren et al., 2004). Due to the evolution of mountain forests, it is impossible that functions of a forest remain constant, especially during transition phases where the protective effect is at its lowest because of a non-optimal forest structure due to tree aging, breakdown of the initial structure, and the presence and abundance of pioneer species (Motta and Haudemand, 2000; Dorren et al., 2004; Dorren and Berger, 2006). The rate of transition is influenced by forest structure (which is in constant flux) (Dorren et al., 2004), and by natural disturbances (Peterson et al., 2000). Natural disturbances are defined as non-anthropogenic events that change structure, composition and function of an ecosystem (White and Picket, 1985; Attiwill, 1994; Frelich, 2002). Due to natural disturbances in protection forests, the protective effects of forests against natural hazards can fluctuate over time and space. Therefore, it is difficult to quantify it over long time periods (e.g. Wehrli et al., 2006). The protective effect of a forest is related to the ability of the forest stand to withstand disturbances without changing (resistance), and to its adaptive and regenerative capacity (resilience) (Moos et al., 2017). Resilience and resistance of forest stands against natural disturbances, and consequently the protective capability against natural hazards, are strongly related to stand parameters that describe the structure of the forest (e.g. Cordonnier et al., 2008). The protective effect of forest against natural hazards is primarily related to stand structure parameters such as tree density. species composition, gap size and diameter distribution (Wasser and Frehner, 1996; Bebi et al., 2001; Gauquelin et al., 2006; Berger et al., 2013).

Forest fires, windthrow, ice and snow breakage, drought, insects, pathogens, and other natural hazards can influence the structure, composition and function of protection forests (e.g. Holtmeier et al., 2009; Kulakowski et al., 2012; Bebi et al., 2017; Seidl et al., 2014b; Seidl et al., 2017). Natural disturbance regimes are described as two-way interactions (Bebi et al., 2009), where disturbances affect forest structure and composition, and in return, forest stand structure and composition also affect disturbance regimes. Forest cover and forest structure were identified as factors influencing frequency, severity and extent of natural disturbances (e.g. Klopčič et al., 2009; Seidl et al., 2011a; Kulakowski et al., 2011). The spatial scale of natural disturbances in forest ecosystems can be divided into small-scale events (generally high



frequency), and large-scale events (generally low frequency) (Coates and Burton, 1997; Dale et al., 2001). Both small and large-scale events can be either low or high in intensity. Small-scale events (around 2 ha; e.g. Nagel and Diaci, 2006; Bartelt and Stöckli, 2001) create gaps or eliminate individual trees, and forest in these areas can recover quickly since small gaps can be overgrown by lateral in-growth of existing canopy trees, and other tree species and age classes can establish (e.g. Veblen et al., 1991; Schönenberger, 2002; Zeibig et al., 2005). On the other hand, large-scale events (> 10s of hectares; Nagel and Diaci, 2006) can eradicate thousands of hectares of forest (e.g. Bebi et al., 2017), altering recovery of the forest for several decades, and drastically changing the forest structure (Ulanova, 2000; Schneebeli and Bebi, 2004; Brang et al., 2006; Maringer et al., 2016a). Occurrence of large-scale disturbances is usually less common in alpine areas since large areas of continuous forest structure and composition are rare and site conditions vary over small spatial scales. Furthermore, large amounts of summer precipitation, cooler temperatures, and low fuel loads as well as infrequent large-scale and intense meteorological events (e.g. winter windstorms, ice storms, wet snowfall events, droughts) have limited the occurrence of such events (Brang et al., 2006). Therefore, large-scale and severe events are rare regardless of vegetation conditions or climate (Brang et al., 2006; Lausch et al., 2011; Vacchiano et al., 2016), and are mainly caused by windstorms, insects and avalanches (in that order) (Bebi et al., 2017; Kulakowski et al., 2017). However, this is expected to change due to changing climate conditions, i.e. an increase in forest damages caused by forest fires, bark beetles, and wind has been already observed over the last two decades and is predicted to continue in Europe (Seidl et al., 2009, 2014) as well as in North America (Bentz et al., 2010, 2016). Climate change is likely to influence the nature of disturbance regimes and their interactions in terms of both frequency and intensity (Lindner et at., 2010, 2014; Seidl et al., 2011a, 2011b, 2017; Thom and Seidl, 2016). It is expected that climate change will have various direct, indirect and mutual effects on natural disturbances and stand structure (e.g. Seidl et al., 2014a, 2017), which could affect the protective effects of forest against natural hazards (Schumacher and Bugmann, 2006). At the same time, driven by climate change, structure and composition of forest will also change as well as the dynamics of natural hazard events (e.g. Lexer et al., 2002; Bentz et al., 2010, 2016; Alpine strategy, 2013; IPCC, 2014; Seidl et al., 2011a; Berger et al., 2013; Castebrunet et al., 2014).

Interactions between natural disturbances can lead to "cascading" or "synergistic" effects (Dale et al., 2001), resulting in unexpected changes in forest structure (Buma, 2015). Positive feedbacks between natural disturbances (e.g. drought and wind) occur when one natural disturbance influences the occurrence of another disturbance or disturbances (Seidl et al., 2017), while in the case of negative feedbacks the susceptibility to subsequent disturbances is reduced (e.g. avalanches tracks that act as fire-breaks) (Veblen et al., 1994; Germain et al., 2006; Bebi et al., 2017). Any future changes in interactions between climate, forest structure and natural disturbances will possibly present one of the greatest challenges of mountain forest management to sustain forest as a sufficient mitigation measure against natural hazards.

The objectives of this report are a) to review the influences of abiotic and biotic natural disturbances on protection forests, b) to review the most relevant forest stand parameters that influence the protective effect of forest against avalanches and rockfalls, and c) to discuss the effects of individual natural disturbances on those forest stand parameters.



Materials and methods

The outcome of this study is based on a review of scientific literature and project reports, which dealt with natural disturbances, their influence on protection forest stand parameters, and the onset and propagation conditions of avalanches and rockfalls in alpine areas. First, we addressed all major natural disturbances. Then, we identified all relevant stand parameters that influence the onset and propagation probability of snow avalanches and rockfalls. Lastly, the influence of natural disturbances on forest stands parameters and protective effects against snow avalanches and rockfalls are discussed.



Natural disturbances in protection forest

Abiotic disturbances

Abiotic disturbances are the consequence of non-living factors, which can be caused by different events: a) meteorological (cyclones, storms, tornadoes, thunderstorms and lightning), b) climate (drought), c) hydrological (floods, avalanches, landslides and mudslides), d) geophysical (earthquakes), and e) anthropogenic (fire, air pollution) (Moore and Allard, 2011). In this report only the most influential abiotic disturbances on forests in the Alps were reviewed: forest fire, windthrow, ice break, snow break, avalanches and rockfalls.

Forest fire

Historically, forest fires in the Alpine Space were mainly caused by human activity (e.g. new pasture land), which resulted in a shift in tree species composition and a decrease in forest cover (Valese et al., 2011; Schwörer et al., 2015; Bebi et al., 2017). Besides man-induced fire, meteorological conditions that favor the occurrence of lightning strikes are related to a high number of forest fires, especially in the summer (Conedera et al., 2006; Wastl et al., 2013; Bebi et al., 2017). In the Alps, fire regimes are highly heterogeneous, especially when comparing Northern to Southern Alps (Valese et al., 2011; Wastl et al., 2013; Bebi et al., 2017). In the Southern Alps, forest fires occur over large forest areas (Brang et al., 2006; Wastl et al., 2013; Bebi et al., 2017). Especially in Italy and France forest fires occur with greater frequency and larger spatial coverage, whereas in Austria and Germany forest fires rarely exceed 50 ha (Valese et al., 2011; Wastl et al., 2013; Bebi et al., 2011; Wastl et al., 2011; Wastl et al., 2013; Bebi et al., 2011).

Forest fires may greatly impact the extent of forests since they can be stand-replacing events and the top soil layer will be exposed, resulting in surface water runoff and soil erosion (Brang et al., 2006; Shakesby et al., 2006; Cerdà and Doerr, 2008; Shakesby et al., 2011; Sass et al., 2012; Holtmeier and Broll, 2018), and affecting different slope-related processes (e.g. avalanches, rockfalls) (Butler et al., 1992; Weir, 2002; Germain et al., 2006). Forest fire frequency may increase in the following decades due to lower fuel moistures under sustained dry conditions (Williams and Abatzoglou, 2016), increased ignitions due to lightning activity (Conedera et al., 2006), and prolonged droughts (Cook et al., 2014).

Windthrow

In the Alpine Space, wind is one of the most prevalent natural disturbance agents (e.g. Schelhaas et al., 2003; Krehan and Steyer, 2008; Seidl et al., 2011a, 2011b; Bebi et al., 2017). Storms are highly variable in terms of their damage to forests, because they can either have a thinning effect or destroy entire stands (Brang et al., 2006; Gardiner et al., 2013; Wohlgemuth et al., 2017) (Figure 1). One should distinguish between thunderstorms and synoptic weather events – cyclonal storms. Thunderstorms (also whirlwinds) are in general local small-scale events that last several hours, causing a variety of damages. Cyclonal storms are large-scale, can last several days and result in catastrophic destruction of the forest. In particular, winter cyclonic storms cause the most severe damages to forests in central and northwestern Europe (Usbeck et al., 2010b). For example, the large-scale synoptic storms Vivian (1990) and Lothar (1999) downed 19 million m³ of Swiss mountain forests (Dobbertin, 2002), many of which were protection forests (Schönenberger, 2002). Windthrow is an especially important disturbance in Norway spruce



(*Picea abies* Karst.)-dominated stands with high growing stocks in the Northern Alps (Bebi et al., 2017). Although windthrow in the Alps can result in 1000+ ha of forest damage with high rates of tree mortality, such large-scale events are infrequent. The most common windthrow events are often periodic and small-scale (median from 0.1 to 0.5 ha), medium to high severity events (Splechtna et al., 2005; Nagel et al., 2007; Firm et al., 2009; Vacchiano et al., 2016; Bebi et al., 2017).

Windthrow is an important ecological disturbance factor (Mitchell, 2013). It changes the amount and quality of litter, influences temperature and water balances (Holtmeier and Broll, 2018), affects species composition (in favor of broadleaved species) (Brang et al., 2004), and changes soil properties (Schaetzl et al., 1989; Šamonil et al., 2010) and forest structure (Mitchell et al., 2008; Ulanova, 2000). Forest stands that are more susceptible to windthrow are generally older, slender (i.e. a large H/D ratio = height/diameter at breast height [dbh]) and taller (e.g. Dobbertin, 2002; Peltola, 2006; Klopčič et al., 2009; Schmidt et al., 2010; Đodan and Peric, 2019) compared to stands with trees of smaller H/D ratios and optimal vertical structure. Moreover, the presence of canopy gaps (especially along forest edges), young growth, wet shallow soil, Norway spruce-dominated stands, and forest fragmentation also increases the susceptibility to wind damage (Peltola et al., 2013). Uneven-aged and regeneration stands are often less susceptible to windthrow (Klopčič et al., 2009), because of small H/D ratios, better tree architecture, stand distribution, root patterns, enhanced vitality, and wind dampening roughness of the canopy layer (Hanewinkel et al., 2014; Diaci et al., 2017).

It is expected that climate change will have direct impacts on the occurrence of strong winds (Donat et al., 2011), their duration (Peltola et al., 2010), intensity (Usbeck et al., 2010a), and frequency (Bender et al., 2010; Usbeck et al., 2010a, 2011; Bebi et al., 2017). Future higher mean temperatures are expected to increase forest damage by also facilitating interactions between bark beetles and windthrows (Seidl and Rammer, 2017).





Figure 1: Protection forest in the Trenta valley after a storm. Fallen trees present obstacles for falling rocks, especially if they are positioned parallel to the slope. This enhanced protective effect against rockfall lasts until the downed wood starts to break down from decay processes.

Ice and snow break

In Europe in the last decades, an increase in forest damage as the result of snow and ice break has been reported (Schelhaas et al., 2003). In the Alps, snow and ice break is a widespread disturbance at different spatial scales, from very small (<0,1 ha) to substantial (e.g. 1.5 million m³ were damaged by an event in the Slovenian Alps in 2014) (Nagel et al., 2016; Bebi et al., 2017). Damage patterns vary from broken branches of individual trees to major stand destruction (e.g. Nykänen et al., 1997; Duguay et al., 2001; Isaacs et al., 2014). Low intensity ice break events mainly cause crown damage whereas severe ice break events can also uproot and break trees, especially larger trees on steep slopes (Bragg et al., 2002, 2003; Nagel et al., 2016). Ice break-related mortality is highest in severely bent trees, or trees with extensive damage to crowns or roots (Bragg et al., 2002). Trees with foliage are in general more susceptible to ice/snow break due to a greater surface area (e.g. Peltola et al., 1999). Mid-elevation and broadleaved forests on exposed terrain can be more susceptible to snow/ice break damage (Hlasny et al., 2011; SFS, 2015; Nagel et al., 2016; Bebi et al., 2017), and severity of ice break can be higher at higher elevations (temperature-related ice formation) (Rhoads et al., 2002). Susceptibility to ice/snow break is also influenced by tree height and dbh (Jalkanen and Mattila, 2000; Peltola et al., 1999), where trees with lower dbh (median at 17.5 cm) were found to be more susceptible to snow break (Klopčič et al., 2009), trees with larger dbh or height (particular slender trees) are more



resistant to uprooting or stem breakage (Peltola et al., 1999). Furthermore, numerous tree, site, stand, and meteorological characteristics influence ice-break damage; however, their effects on the susceptibility to ice/snow break are reported to be various (positive/negative) and often contradictory (Bragg et al., 2003).

Compared to other disturbance agents that have the capability to impair protective effects over large continuous areas, snow break often leaves surviving trees, which provide some protective effect (Brang et al., 2006). Any future long-term variation in snow/ice break disturbance can be mainly attributed to climate (Bebi et al., 2017), especially warmer and drier conditions, which will result in a decrease (Seidl et al., 2017). However, due to changes in the forest structure (large proportion of pole stage stands, larger H/D ratios) susceptibility of forest to ice/snow break disturbance is expected to increase in the future (Bebi et al., 2017).

Avalanches

Avalanches are a rapid, gravity driven mass of snow, air and debris (Bebi et al., 2009). In the Alps, avalanches play a major role in shaping mountain ecosystems, especially subalpine forests (e.g. Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). Avalanches can either occur several times within a year in one path or once every century (Bebi et al., 2009). They have the capacity to disturb or destroy forested areas greater than 1000 ha (e.g. Vacchiano et al., 2016; Bebi et al., 2017). Avalanches with higher velocities and more compacted snow can be highly destructive (e.g. Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). Forest stands that are frequently disturbed by avalanches tend have characteristics that are different compared to undisturbed stands (Bebi et al., 2009). Disturbed stands are typically composed of trees with lower annual growth rates, smaller diameters, shorter stature, greater structural and vegetation diversity (Patten and Knight, 1994; Kulakowski et al., 2006; Rixen et al., 2007; Holtmeier and Broll, 2018), lower tree densities, and are dominated by shade intolerant tree species (e.g. Bebi et al., 2001) and Krummholz species (e.g. prostrate mountain pine [*Pinus mugo* Turra]) (Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). Avalanches form pathways due to the channelizing ability of gullies, where pioneer species usually find their ecological niche (Holtmeier and Broll, 2018).

In the following decades, changes to forest cover and composition due to climate change or landuse change will probably influence snow avalanche disturbance regimes (e.g. Bebi et al., 2009; Alpine strategy, 2013). Based on projections of snow conditions, a general decrease in avalanche activity is expected in spring months at low altitudes, and an increase of wet snow avalanche activity in winter months (Castebrunet et al., 2014).

Rockfalls

Rockfall can be defined as a "fragment of rock (a block) detaching from a release area and propagating downslope by bouncing, falling or rolling" (Whittow, 1984). Rockfall activity can disturb individual trees or eliminate entire stands (e.g. Brang et al., 2001). Continuous rockfall activity especially those with greater frequencies and magnitudes may prevent forests from reaching late successional stages (e.g. Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). On rockfall sites, under the limited availability of moisture and nutrients due to slow soil formation, vegetation usually remains in its initial stage over long time periods, especially in sun exposed locations (Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). Consequently, when site conditions improve, pioneer species such as birch (*Betula pubescens* Ehrh.), alder (*Alnus viridis* (Chaix) D.C.), and mountain pine establish



(Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). Forest growth may thus be limited to relatively low altitudes due to unstable slope debris, talus cones and steep rock walls (Holtmeier and Broll, 2010).

Biotic disturbances

Mass outbreaks of phyllophagous insects, bark beetles, pathogens, diseases and damage caused by herbivores (e.g. browsing) are considered biotic disturbances (e.g. Kautz et al., 2017; Holtmeier and Broll, 2018).

Insects

Most damaging insect outbreaks are caused by xylophagous and phyllophagous insects (Kautz et al., 2017). In mountain forests, bark beetles (Ips typographus L., Pityogenes chalcographus L.), are the main biotic disturbance agents in terms of the amount of forest damage (e.g. Schelhaas et al., 2003; Seidl et al., 2007; Overbeck and Schmidt, 2012; Thom et al., 2013). The damage in terms of timber volume has even increased in the past few years (Bebi et al., 2017). Additionally, bark beetle damage may increase further, if we account for continuation of climate change projections (Seidl et al., 2014a). Damage from bark beetles can be correlated to storm damage (Schelhaas et al., 2003; Bouget and Duelli, 2004; Temperli et al., 2013), drought (e.g. Jactel et al., 2012; Hart et al., 2014), forest fire (e.g. Amman, 1977; Bebi et al., 2003; Bigler et al., 2005), tree species (especially spruce), standing volume, and growing season temperature (Klopčič et al., 2009; Thom et al., 2013; Stadelmann et al., 2014). Interactions between wind and bark beetles were often observed (e.g. Temperli et al., 2013; Vacchini et al., 2016). Bark beetle outbreaks may be local and endemic or can lead to large-scale epidemic level attacks where an entire stand may become infested (Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). The effect of bark beetles on mountain forests are numerous, including changes in structure, function and composition of forest ecosystems (Jenkins et al., 2014; Holtmeier and Broll, 2018), triggering needle loss, which lowers the albedo of snow cover, thus altering snow accumulation, microstructural properties of subcanopy snowpack and melt processes (Pugh and Small, 2012), reduction in canopy interception, increases in light transmission, and increases in wind speeds (Jenkins et al., 2014).

Phyllophagous insects (defoliators) are another type of biotic disturbance that affects mountain forests (e.g. Vacchiano et al., 2016; Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). Defoliation is often times limited to smaller areas (e.g. mountain slopes) (Holtmeier 2009; Holtmeier, 2015); however, mass outbreaks of leaf-consuming insects can be found in boreal forests of northern Europe (Neuvonen et al., 2005; Holtmeier 2009; Holtmeier, 2015; Neuvonen and Viiri, 2017). In the Southern Alps, damage caused by defoliators may vary depending on outbreak duration and severity, although they are rarely stand replacing (Vacchiano et al., 2016). In the subalpine larch-cembran pine forest, growth of European larch (Larix decidua Mill.) can be affected by larch tortrix (Zeiraphera griseana Hübner), nun moth (Lymantria monacha L.) (Vacchiano et al., 2016), and larch bud moth (Zeiraphera diniana Gn.), which can cause up to 90% needle loss (Delucchi, 1982; Baltensweiler and Fischlin, 1988; Holteimer, 2015). North-exposed slopes are favored by nun moth almost exclusively (Vacchiano et al., 2016). However, subalpine larch stands in 'warm slope zones' (Holtmeier and Broll, 2018) and locations above 1600 m (Delluchi, 1982) are still susceptible (1800 m for larch tortrix - Vacchiano et al., 2016). At lower altitudes (1200 m -1600 m), defoliation events occur less often, and at altitudes lower than 1000 m almost never (Baltensweiler and Fischlin, 1988; Holtmeier 2009; Holtmeier, 2015).



Pathogens

Fungi, bacteria and other microorganisms are considered as pathogens, and are often associated with an insect infestation and drought (e.g. Desprez-Lostau et al., 2006; Jactel el at., 2012). Pathogens do not necessarily kill affected trees immediately, but the capability of trees to resist other agents is typically lowered (Desprez-Lostau et al., 2006). Pathogens such as root rot fungi (*Heterobasidion annosum, H. parviporum, Armillari spp.* (Fr.) Staude) play important roles in alpine mountain pine forest development dynamics as they affect tree mortality, structure, density and species composition (Durrieu et al., 1985; Dobbertin et al., 2002; Bendel et al., 2006; Gonthier et al., 2012; Garbelotto and Gonthier, 2013). *Heterobasidion annosum* (Fr.) Bref. is one of the most widespread wood decay agents that leads to conifer mortality, especially in Norway spruce (Garbelotto and Gonthier, 2013). Larger trees of especially silver fir (*Abies alba* Karst.) and Norway spruce are more frequently attacked, although the opposite is true for larch (Thor et al., 2005; Gonthier et al., 2012). Mechanical resistance of rotten trees is weakened, leading to greater susceptibility to other natural disturbances such as windthrow (Figure 2).

At high altitudes, especially in wet vegetation periods with consecutive summer frost, scleroderris canker (*Gremmeniella abientina* Lagerb., M. Morelet) can develop on Austrian pine (*Pinus nigra* J.F. Arnold), Norway spruce, Swiss stone pine (*Pinus cembra* L.) and Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) (La porta et al., 2008; Barbeito et al., 2012), and destroy hundreds of hectares of forest (Bernhold, 2006). Alongside other parasitic organisms, snow fungi (*Herpotrichia juniperi* (Duby) Petr., *Herpotrichia coulteri* Peck., *Phacidium infestans* P.Karst) are a problem for tree cover establishment, especially near treeline where afforestation initiatives are part of avalanche control programs (Schönenberger, 1978; Roll-Hansen, 1989; Donaubauer, 1984; Senn, 1999; Cunningham et al., 2006; Barbeito et al., 2013; Holtmeier and Broll, 2018). Snow fungi together with snow distribution have been found to be major factors that influence the position of the treeline (Barbeito et al., 2012; Barbeito et al., 2013). On a global scale, warmer and wetter conditions that can result from climate change are likely to amplify forest damage due to pathogens (Sturrock et al., 2011; Weed et al., 2013; Seidl et al., 2014a; Seidl et al., 2017).





Figure 2: Probability of stem breakage in windthrow areas is enhanced for trees with root rot. (Source: Domen Oven).

Other disturbance agents that can also influence protective effects of forests are wildlife herbivory, introduced species and anthropogenic disturbances such as logging (e.g. McClung, 2001; Germain et al., 2006; Holtmeier and Broll, 2018); however, they were not taken into account since this was not the focus of this report.



Most relevant stand parameters of forests that protect against snow avalanches and rockfalls

Protection forest against snow avalanches

Besides the characteristics of snow and topography, forest stand structure is one of the main factors that influences the occurrence of avalanches (Bebi et al., 2001; Holtmeier and Broll; 2018). Most relevant protection forest characteristics in terms of hazard components (onset probability, propagation probability and intensity) are: canopy coverage, species composition, surface roughness, tree height, stem density, forest gap size and dbh distribution (Meyer-Grass and Schneebeli, 1992; Rammig et al., 2006; Frehner et al., 2005; Berretti et al., 2006, Gauquelin et al., 2006, Bebi et al., 2009; Berger et al., 2013; Moos et al., 2017). Forests have the most important protective effect in the release areas where they stabilize the snow pack and intercept precipitation, while in avalanches tracks the effect of forests is limited to reduce the lateral spreading and to slow down smaller events (< 100 m³) (Teich et al., 2012). In the case of large (> 1000 m³), destructive events, the protective effect of forest is negligible (Viglietti et al., 2010).

Canopy cover influences the characteristics of the snowpack beneath it, so that the subcanopy snowpack is less prone to avalanche release. In forests, snow depth is lower compared to open (non-forested) areas and the density of snow is higher (Storck et al., 1999; Bründl et al., 1999; Mayer and Stöckli, 2006). Unloaded intercepted snow disturbs the (homogenous) layering of the snowpack and thus prevents the formation of continuous weak layers (Mayer and Stöckli, 2006). Snow interception by canopy cover is closely related to species composition (Bebi et al., 2009), and evergreen conifers are more efficient in intercepting snow than broadleaves resulting in lower snow depths that lead to smaller avalanche activity. However, the litter from silver fir and Norway spruce can enable sliding and possibly increase avalanche activity (Viglietti et al., 2010; Berger et al., 2013). In periods of lower snow depths, deciduous trees can be suitable since more sunlight reaches the canopy floor and melts the snow, therefore prevents snow gliding (Teich et al., 2012). In the case of long cold periods of large snow fall and extreme snow depths, the effects of canopy cover and tree species are reduced (Berger et al., 2013). In the propagation areas, conifers are more effective than broadleaves or larch trees (Bebi et al., 2009). In larch and broadleaved forest stands runout distances are significantly larger compared to evergreen coniferous stands and mixed forests (Teich et al., 2012). In contrast to evergreen trees, deciduous trees have smaller effective crown areas and are more likely to survive powder avalanche blasts (Feistl et al., 2014). Thus, larch, broadleaved trees and shrubs should be limited in release zones in favor of evergreen conifers (Newesely et al., 2000; Viglietti et al., 2010; Berger et al., 2013). In areas where both avalanches and rockfalls occur, mixed forest stands provide the most effective form of protection (Stokes, 2006).

Surface roughness in the avalanche path influences avalanche runout distances (Teich et al., 2012). High surface roughness (e.g. downed wood, logs, boulders) prevents also the release of full-depth glide avalanches since it provides stabilization and mechanical support of the snowpack, and hinders the formation of continuous weak layers (Veitinger, 2015). No avalanche events are reported in the literature where surface roughness elements were higher than 2 m (McClung et al. 2002; Veitinger, 2015). In the Alps, it has been observed that when farmers stopped cutting the grass on steep and open slopes, more avalanche events occurred due to the promotion of snow gliding conditions (Newesely et al., 2000; McClung and Schaerer, 2002). The presence of dead wood or staged terrain increased surface roughness and can prevent the gliding of the snow cover, which also protects young plants from being uprooted (Puttalaz, 2010; Teich et al., 2012; Feistl et al., 2013). In order to promote surface roughness in the propagation



area, it is recommended that lying tree stems are left on the slope, and that high stumps (1.3 m) are left after cutting (Berger et al., 2013). With increasing snow accumulation, the surface roughness decreases, resulting in potentially larger release areas (Veitinger, 2015; Veitinger and Sovilla, 2016).

Stem density effects both frequency and magnitude of avalanche events. A high number of stems locally increases air temperature and consequently lowers the temperature gradient within the snowpack, which leads to the formation of rounded grains and fewer faceted crystals or depth hoar (which can form weak layers in the snowpack) compared to the snowpack in open areas (Freppaz et al., 2008; Viglietti et al., 2010). In forest release zones with high stem densities, the onset probability of avalanches is decreased, and will consequently have an influence on limiting their spatial extent. Recommended stem density in release areas of avalanches with low to moderate magnitude is 300 to 500 stems/ha in moderately steep slopes (30°), and 1000 to 2000 stems/ha in steeper slopes (40° or more) (Horvat and Zemljič, 1998). In order to reduce the release probability, the tree height in this area is recommended to be twice as high as the maximum snow depth. In the propagation area the height of the trees is recommended to be higher (Rudolf-Miklau et al., 2015). The diameter of a tree affects avalanche propagation, because trees with a greater dbh present greater mechanical obstacles; trees with dbh \geq 10 cm present sufficient mechanical obstacles that limits propagation of an avalanche (Horvat and Zemljič, 1998). Trees with dbh in the range of 6-10 cm can only stabilize the snowpack marginally. However, avalanches that are released in the forest areas with larger mean dbh had longer runout distances (Teich et al., 2012). That is, high stem density in combination with small diameters (< 15 cm) had a significant effect on reducing avalanche runout distance (Teich et al., 2012), especially in the first 200 m of the avalanche track.

Forest gaps on slopes around 35° should not be wider than 50 m and longer than 40 m (Horvat and Zemljič, 1998). Avalanches may release in gaps longer than 30 m (in the direction of the slope), and 15 m in the horizontal direction (Imbeck, 1987). Gaps within the release and propagation areas are recommended to be < 15 m (Berger et al., 2013). The probability of avalanche release can be increased along forest edges, especially in the case of coniferous forests, where greater quantities of snow accumulates on the forest edge. Snow that accumulates on the forest edge changes slower and has different properties than snow under forest canopy. Therefore, snow avalanche release is more likely on forest edges (Horvat and Zemljič, 1998). Especially dangerous are areas where the transition from forest to meadow coincides with a break into steeper terrain (Pintar, 1968). Snow gliding is prevented by forest stands that are situated at the lower edge of gaps.

Protection forest against rockfalls

In the Alps, rockfalls most often occur as falling rocks with volumes between 0.5 and 5 m³ (Berger et al., 2002; Dorren et al., 2005; Stoffel et al., 2005). Dorren et al. (2005) have shown that, if we express rockfall activity as the number of rocks that surpass an area, the total number of rocks will be 63% lower in forested areas than in areas without forests. Moreover, forested slopes also decrease bounce height (by 33%) and velocity (by 26%) of rocks. Most relevant forest characteristics in terms of hazard components (onset probability, propagation probability and intensity) are tree density, gap length, diameter distribution, species composition, the presence of trees in the release area, length of the forested part of the slope, and surface roughness (Dorren et al. 2005; Stokes et al. 2005; Frehner et al., 2005, Brang et al., 2006; Berretti et al., 2006, Stokes et al., 2006; Gauquelin et al., 2006, Bebi et al., 2009, Berger et al., 2013; Radtke et al., 2013; Dupire et al., 2016; Moos et al., 2017; Moos et al., 2018).



In terms of forest structure, stands with high stem densities, similar age and diameter of trees may have maximum effects on reducing travel distances of rocks (Perret et al., 2004). Yet, it is difficult to maintain this optimum stage of forest stands (Dorren et al., 2005). Realistic upper limits of stem density in rockfall protection forests are 350 trees/ha with a mean dbh of 35 cm (Nais, 2003; Perret et al., 2004; Gauquelin et al., 2006; Berger et al., 2013); however, this strongly depends on tree species and site characteristics. Although trees with a large dbh can dissipate higher kinetic energy of rocks, the density of a forest seems to be more important in reducing rockfall propagation area and length than dbh itself (Dorren et al., 2004; Dorren et al., 2005; Frehner et al., 2005; Brang et al., 2006; Berretti et al., 2006; Berger et al., 2013), especially for rocks of smaller diameters (from 13 to 45 cm) (Jahn, 1988). Although not all simulation results agree with these findings (Radtke et al., 2014). Jancke et al. (2009) even suggest that a density of trees per hectare between 5000 and 10000 (where stands are younger than 30 years old) can be sufficient to provide the efficient protection against rocks with diameters > 20 cm. Only extreme stem density (~ > 7000 stems ha-1) provides acceptable protection against very small rocks (<= 0.25 m³) (Jancke et al., 2009; Radtke et al., 2014). Research by Radtke et al. (2014) showed that in coppice stands basal area and dbh are more important factors in the case of small (0.25 - 0,5 m³) and bigger rocks than stem density. They recommend a heterogeneous dbh distribution in coppice forests. Required stem density and mean stem diameter can be calculated based on mean diameter of falling rocks, their mean kinetic energy, the maximum length of the stopping zone and the tree species (Dorren et al., 2005; Stokes et al. 2005; Brang et al., 2006). Basal area should be maintained high at the foot of a release area (Radtke et al., 2014; Dupire et al., 2016; Moos et al., 2017). With trees that have dbh \geq 15 cm, basal area is recommended to be \geq 25 m²/ha in the rockfall propagation area, and \geq 20 m²/ha in the rockfall deposit area (Bebi et al., 2009; Berger et al., 2013).

Gap size in rockfall propagation areas should be as limited as possible. The maximum gap size should be around 1.5 times the dominant height of the surrounding forest stand (high forest < 40 m, coppice < 20 m) (Ancelin et al., 2006; Berger et al., 2013). Corridors in rockfall propagation zones are areas with high rockfall activity, which inhibits forest regeneration. In rockfall corridors forest can be artificially arranged in a way that it directs falling rocks towards 'channels' (e.g. Kupferschmid Albisetti et al., 2003; Dorren et al., 2005; Berger et al., 2013). In this case, on either side of the corridor, a forest band of 25 m in width of high stem density should be located (Berger et al., 2013). Distribution of trees in the rockfall propagation area should be random, while in deposition area, coppice stands can also be effective in stopping rocks (Berger et al., 2013). The distance between the potential rockfall release areas and forest stands should be limited so that the kinetic energy of rocks is lower and they can be stopped by the forest (Dorren et al., 2004; Berger et al., 2013). In propagation areas, rockfall protection forest should be at least 200 m long in order to effectively stop rolling rocks (Berger et al., 2013).

Both in rockfall release and propagation areas broadleaved species are preferred as they are more resistant to the rockfall impacts than conifers (Stokes et al., 2006). At least 30 % of the thickest trees in the forest stand should thus be broadleaves (Stokes, 2006; Berger et al., 2013). The regeneration of the following tree species should be promoted in rockfall protection forests (Berger et al., 2013): sessile oak (*Quercus petraea* L.), European beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) and sycamore maple (*Acer pseudoplatanus* L.) since they are most resistant to rockfall impacts (Dorren et al., 2005; Dorren and Berger, 2006). Forest stands should also be multi-layered in order to provide long-term sustainable risk mitigation. Unstable trees in rockfall release areas can potentially increase rockfall probability due to the effect of wind and roots, which can loosen cliffs and outcrops (Dorren et al., 2005).



High surface roughness reduces kinetic energies of rocks and can change the paths of rockfalls. It influences contact angles of rocks and changes rock movement from falling to rolling and sliding (Wang and Lee, 2010). Surface roughness presents the micro topography of the slope and obstacles on the slope for the falling rocks (Dorren, 2016). In order to increase surface roughness in propagation areas in rockfall protection forests, it is recommended to promote and leave dead wood and stumps up to (1.3 m), and that logged trees are positioned perpendicular to the slope (Berger et al., 2013).



Influence of natural disturbances on forest stand parameters

Forest fire

In general, the mortality of trees is high in case of high-severity fires (i.e. crown fires), and trees with dbh < 35 cm are less resilient in the case of medium-severity fires (Maringer et al., 2016b). Compared to pedunculate oak (Quercus robur L.), sessile oak, sweet chestnut (Castanea sativa L.), and European beech are considered to be more susceptible to fire due to their thin bark and poor re-sprouting capabilities (Conedera et al., 2010; Maringer et al., 2016a; Dupire et al., 2019). European larch is highly resilient to mixed-severity (low, moderate, high) forest fires due to strong recruitment after fire (Moris et al., 2017). Silver fir, Norway spruce, mountain pine and Swiss stone pine are fire sensitive species, whereas Austrian pine and Scots pine can survive several surface fires of low to moderate severities (Dupire et al., 2019). In forest stands with dense canopies, low-severity fires can transition into a high-severity crown fires leading to an overall decreased canopy cover. This type of fire can kill large numbers of trees and will decrease the stem density (Graham et al., 2003; Kashian et al., 2005). When the majority of trees and understory vegetation is burned, surface roughness will decrease, and, if there is any forest remaining, it can be expected that the size of gaps will increase. European beech forests of the Southern Alps that were affected by low-severity fires had almost the same protective effect against rockfalls as unburned forests, whereas moderate- to high-severity fires greatly reduced their protective effect for the next 10 to 30 years (Dupire et al., 2016). Due to the abundant growth of post-fire colonizers and scarcity of seed-producing trees, poor regeneration of European beech can postpone the reestablishment of protection forests for a few decades (Ascoli et al., 2013; Maringer et al., 2016a, 2016b, 2016c). After forest fire, protective effects of forest against avalanches will decrease since: 1) there will be lower interception of snow leading to higher snow depths and increased snow gliding, 2) stand density will decrease once tree fall rates rise post fire, so that forests' abilities to reduce avalanche formation and to stop avalanches will decrease, and 3) gap sizes within forest stands will increase resulting in new potential release areas. Similar conclusions can be made for rockfall protection forest: 1) as tree density will decrease potentially in both release and propagation areas, fewer rocks will be stopped by the trees, 2) increased gap lengths lead to higher kinetic energies of rocks that will not be stopped by trees, and 3) surface roughness will decrease leading to fewer obstacles that could stop the rocks.

Windthrow, ice and snow break

Windthrow, ice and snow break can result in breakage of branches, tree tops, stems, and also in tree uprooting (Nykänen et al., 1997; Bragg et al., 2003). In general, survival rates of trees with low to moderate or even severe damage is high (Irland, 1998; Coons, 1999), although post-event disturbance agents such as insect outbreaks negatively influence survival rates (Bragg et al., 2003; Köster et al., 2012). Large-scale events can demolish whole forest stands, so that the protection forest can be completely lost (Schönenberger, 2002). Within the forest stands, the gap sizes will increase resulting in new potential avalanche release areas (Coates and Burton, 1997), and decreased length of forested slopes where rockfall deposit areas can increase. In case of dispersed damage and low-intensity windthrows, ice and snow breaks, the protective effect against avalanches and rockfalls can improve in even-aged forests (Frey and Thee, 2002), due to the increased surface roughness (downed logs, stumps) (Figure 3), and the potential shifts in structure caused by increases in light and nutrient availability, which favors pre-regeneration (e.g. Collet et al., 2008; Kramer et al., 2014). In the first 10 to 30 years after a disturbance, downed logs and stumps can act as barricades for avalanches (Frey and Thee, 2002; Kupferschmid



Albisetti et al., 2003) and rockfalls (Gerber, 1998; Wohlgemuth et al., 2017). Harvesting trees leads to less forest cover and tree density, resulting in reduced protective effects of forests (Brang et al., 2006; Teich et al., 2019). Compared to forest fires, windthrow, ice and snow break usually leave an intact tree regeneration layer and abundant logs (Franklin et al., 2002), which is favorable in terms of protective effects (Maringer et al., 2016a). Susceptibility of tree species to uprooting or stem breakage varies. Species (e.g. Norway spruce) with shallow roots are prone to wind damage as well as stands with lower stem densities, and large H/D ratios (Meunier et al., 2002; Quine and Gardiner, 2007; Klopčič et al., 2009; Schmidt et al., 2010; Albrecht et al., 2012; Pukkala et al., 2016; Díaz-Yáñez et al., 2019).



Figure 3: Uprooted trees after windthrow present obstacles for falling rocks. (Source: Domen Oven).

Snow avalanches

Smaller avalanches that flow through forests can break, uproot and overturn trees, while large avalanches can destroy large parts of mountain forest (Bartelt and Stöckli, 2001; Takeuchi et al., 2011; Feistl et al., 2014; Casteller et al., 2018). The damaging potential of avalanches that carry larger amounts of tree debris is higher due to the increase in high-density avalanche debris. However, the presence of dead wood will also increase the surface roughness and will prevent snow gliding (Putallaz et al., 2010; Teich et al., 2012; Feistl et al., 2013). Stand density and tree height in protection forests will be reduced due to avalanche activity (Patten et al., 1994;



Kulakowski et al., 2006). Avalanche magnitude and tree strength are the factors that influence the degree of forest destruction (Feistl et al., 2014). The breakage of stems is influenced by tree size, i.e. smaller trees tend to bend under snow pressure, while larger trees easily break (Johnson, 1987). Species composition may change after the avalanche event, resulting in a change from coniferous to mixed forest, which will result in lower interception of snow, higher snow accumulation and higher onset probability of snow avalanches (Veblen et al., 1994; Bebi et al., 2009). In avalanche tracks, small short-lived trees and shrubs (maple, willow, birch, alder) are often established (Holtmeier and Broll, 2018), because of their higher stem flexibility (Johnson, 1987). In the case of powder avalanches, higher trees are more susceptible to avalanche damage (Bebi et al., 2009). Due to the decreased canopy cover, tree size and stem density, the interception of snow is decreased leading to a higher probability of avalanche release, and the inability of forests to stop small avalanche events (Newesely et al., 2000). Increased avalanche activity can also be caused by the increased gap sizes and new non-forested areas. Subsequently, the rockfall activity in these areas might increase as well (Wasser and Frehner, 1996; Feistl et al., 2014).

Rockfalls

Small-scale rockfalls will damage individual trees, while larger events can demolish larger forest areas. The main types of tree damage due to rockfalls in forests are stem wounds, uprooting, partial fracture of the stem, explosion of tree stem into wood pieces, stem breakage and tree top breakage (Dorren et al., 2004). As a consequence of tree uprooting, rockfall activity might lead to the formation of rockfall paths, which follow the slope direction. In these areas, avalanche activity might increase as well (avalanches within the forest). This leads to the channelization of rockfall activity, greater frequencies and consequently larger impacts on trees. The velocities of rocks in non-forested parts will increase leading to larger impacts on trees, and to the state where trees cannot stop them due to higher kinetic energies. Injuries due to impacts will eventually result in tree death, which can lead to lower stand densities, increased gap sizes and a lowered length of the forested part of the slope. Since broadleaved trees are more resistant compared to coniferous trees, it is more likely that a reduction of coniferous trees can occur on rockfall slopes (Stokes et al., 2005, 2006). Surface roughness can increase in cases of uprooted trees, fallen trunks or tree tops (Schönenberger et al., 2002), which are additional barriers in the forest that can stop rocks or reduce their kinetic energies.

Insects and pathogens

Bark beetle outbreaks can change composition and structure of forest stands, and can alter the protective effects against avalanches and rockfalls. Large trees are more prone to mortality across a wide range of forest types and topographic conditions, since bark beetles target larger diameter trees. High stand densities are also often associated with increased tree mortality following insect infestations, especially if the stand is even-aged (Raffa et al., 2009; O'Brien et al., 2017; Pile et al., 2019). Bark beetles cause a decrease in canopy bulk density. This needle loss reduces canopy interception, increases light transmission and wind speeds, alters snow accumulation and melting, and changes the microstructural properties of subcanopy snowpack (Teich et al., 2019 and references therein), which could lead to a higher avalanche activity. However, a recent study from Teich et al. (2019) showed that even standing dead spruce trees could provide some avalanche protection. Species composition in avalanche protection forests might change drastically due to a high mortality of coniferous species and lead to a shift to more



mixed and deciduous forests (Heurich, 2001; Stokes, 2002). Eventually, high tree mortality will lead to a decreased stand density, resulting in new and or larger forest gaps (Maroschek et al., 2015). This can create new avalanche release areas, and can lead to decreased protective effects of forest in the avalanche propagation areas. In case of rockfalls, decreased forest stand density and length of forested area will also reduce protective effects of forests by increasing the rockfall runout lengths, with new gaps potentially creating new release areas. Surface roughness does not change immediately after bark beetle infestation; however, dead trees eventually fall, resulting in an increase in surface roughness (Wohlgemuth et al., 2017). Leaving downed trees after other natural disturbance events (e.g. windthrow, ice and snow break, avalanche events) creates conditions which raise the risk for bark beetle infestations, which usually kill the remaining trees (Wermelinger, 2004), and can cause the spreading of the outbreak into the undisturbed parts of the protection forest.

Disease can kill trees or predispose them to mechanical failure (Franklin et al., 1987). Mortality of trees due to root rot disease in protection forest results in larger and longer gaps in the forest canopy, a decline in tree cover and the elimination of larger trees, which potentially leads to higher onset probabilities and greater spatial impact of avalanches and rockfalls (Newesely et al., 2000). Trees that are affected by root rot or other fungi are also more susceptible to windthrow (Papaik et al., 2005; Gonthier, 2012; Garbelotto and Gonthier, 2013), which can further expand gap sizes or lengths. Mainly conifer trees are affected by root rot, which shifts species composition towards broadleaves, leading to greater onset probability of avalanches; however, this can be in favor to preventing propagation of rockfalls. Snow fungi increase the mortality of tree especially near the treeline, lowering forest coverage and promoting snow gliding. Due to the absence of vegetation and lowered surface roughness, avalanches can develop greater velocities in longer paths without obstacles, resulting in bigger avalanches (Schneebeli and Bebi, 2004) (Figure 4).





Figure 4: Reduction in forest cover after bark beetle outbreak and salvage logging above the Dovje settlement (NW Slovenia) could lead to new snow avalanche release areas. Risk assessment after a natural disturbance event is crucial in such cases.



Overview of the influences of natural disturbances on protection forest stand parameters against avalanches and rockfalls

After a natural disturbance event, protective effects of forests against natural hazards are altered. That is, a natural disturbance event can have positive or negative consequences, no effect or an unclear effect. The scale of a natural disturbance event is a crucial factor that will influence the changes in the protective effects; while small-scale natural disturbance events might not be as important in altering the protective effects of forest, large-scale events can have devastating consequences. Here, the changes in protective effects are therefore described for the case of large-scale, high-severity disturbance events through the changes of individual forest stand parameters that are the most important ones of forests protecting against avalanches and rockfalls. Based on the little or no available literature of direct influences of natural disturbances on protective effects of forests against avalanches or rockfall, our best findings are summarized in Tables 1 and 2.

| AVALANCHE PROTECTION FOREST | | | | | | | | |
|-----------------------------|-----------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|-----------------|----------|---------------------|--|
| stand parameter → | canopy cover | species composition | surface roughness | tree size relative to snow depth | stem density | gap size | dbh distribution | |
| natural disturbance↓ | | | | | | | | |
| forest fire | - | - | - | - | - | - | - | |
| windthrow | - | - | + | - | - | - | - | |
| ice and snow break | - | - | + | - | - | - | - | |
| avalanches | - | - | + | - | - | - | - | |
| rockfalls | 0, - | - | + | - | - | - | - | |
| insects | - | - | 0, + | - | - | - | - | |
| pathogens | - | - | ?, о | - | - | - | - | |

Table 1: Influence of natural disturbances on forest stand parameters of protection forest against avalanches. The symbols present different effects on protective effects of forest: + positive effect (increase), - negative effect (reduction), +- negative or positive effect, 0 no effect, ? effect unclear.



Table 2: Influence of natural disturbances on forest stand parameters of protection forest against rockfalls. The symbols present different effects on protective effects of forest: + positive effect (increase), - negative effect (reduction), +- negative or positive effect, 0 no effect, ? effect unclear.

| ROCKFALL PROTECTION FOREST | | | | | | | | |
|--|------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|-----------------|------------|---------------------|--|
| stand parameter → natural disturbance ↓ | trees in release areas | species composition | surface roughness | length of the forested part of slope | stem density | gap length | dbh distribution | |
| forest fire | -, ? | -/+ | - | - | - | - | - | |
| windthrow | -,? | -/+ | + | - | - | - | - | |
| ice and snow break | -, ? | -/+ | + | - | - | - | - | |
| avalanches | -, ? | -/+ | + | - | - | - | - | |
| rockfalls | -, ? | -/+ | + | - | - | - | - | |
| insects | -, ? | -/+ | 0, + | - | - | - | - | |
| pathogens | -, ? | -0, - | 0, - | - | - | - | - | |



Discussion and conclusions

In this report, we discussed the influence of natural disturbances on protective effects of forests against avalanches and rockfall. The main findings are summarized in Tables 1 and 2, where the influences of particular disturbances on important forest stand parameters in relation to avalanche and rockfall protection are shown. Due to lack of literature on the direct effects of the discussed disturbances on avalanche and rockfall protection, a few caveats should be considered:

The results are presented individually, while synergistic effects between parameters, i.e. where one stand parameter influences another, are not discussed. In addition, the findings present immediate effects of the disturbance event on stand parameters. The characteristics of each presented stand parameter should remain fairly constant for several years after the event, at least to the point when decay begins to break down deadwood, regeneration is established, or new disturbance events occur. Factors influencing seedling establishment (e.g. site conditions, competing vegetation) after disturbance events seem to be especially important (Kramer et al., 2014) since they can delay regeneration for a few decades (Wohlgemuth et al., 2017), and prevent the establishment of an adequate forest structure and its associated protective capacity. Therefore, post-disturbance management influences the quantity of deadwood and the regeneration capacity of the stands, which further affects the recovery of protective effects (Wohlgemuth et al., 2017).

The influences of disturbances on forests' protective effects presented in Tables 1 and 2 are generalized. That is, the impact of a particular disturbance event on individual forest stand parameters may be different in a specific case, and we did not account for synergistic or cascading effects between stand parameters or natural disturbances. The vulnerability of a stand is strongly related to the stand parameters. For example, the change in surface roughness after windthrow is likely different in spruce-dominated stands compared to beech-dominated forests, due to their different vulnerability/susceptibility to windthrow. In addition, other site or weather characteristics may have an influence as well. For example, after a windthrow event, surface roughness can be relatively high due to broken branches and trunks; however, freshly fallen snow can cover the majority of obstacles, lowering surface roughness and leading to greater onset susceptibility of avalanches. Snow fall depth of between 30 and 50 cm can be critical for the initiation of moderate size avalanches (Schweizer et al., 2003).

The influence of natural disturbances on forest parameters was only discussed for high-severity events. Resistance of forests to low-severity events is usually high. For example, forests' protective effects remained the same after low-severity forest fire (Maringer et al, 2016a). Low to moderate severity snow or ice breaks can increase surface roughness due to deadwood, but the majority of trees survive, and the protective effect of such stands can be even greater than before the event. Furthermore, low-severity forest disturbances are often part of the natural cycle and, therefore, beneficial due to pre-regeneration capabilities (Kramer et al., 2014), which can produce more diverse stands in the future (Wohlgemuth et al., 2017). Diverse forest stands are especially desired in protection forest management because their resistance and resilience are greater compared to mono-species, even-aged stands (Brang, 2001; Frehner et al., 2005; Jactel et al., 2017).

In this report, the influence of abiotic and biotic disturbances on avalanche and rockfall protection forests is presented mainly indirectly through the resulting changes in forest stand structure (e.g. gaps length, stem density) and forest cover. The influence of each individual disturbance on ecosystems may be relatively well understood, nonetheless understanding the interactions and cascading effects between onset and magnitude of different disturbance events D.T1.5.1 – Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest' 27



of different origin (abiotic or biotic) remains understudied (with possible exception of bark beetle outbreaks after windthrow – e.g. Kulakowski et al., 2017). Both negative and positive feedbacks between disturbances will become important factors to consider in the future (Buma et al., 2015; Bebi et al., 2017). Studying cascading effects between disturbances could be done by integrating data on natural disturbances into risk analysis, and coupling forest dynamics models with natural hazard models in order to better understand the protective effects of forests in the face of disturbances and climate change (Maroschek et al., 2015; Moos et al., 2017).



Figure 5: Climate change can influence natural disturbances and forest structure through direct, indirect and interactive effects. Natural disturbances interact between each other and can change forest structure and composition. In return, forest structure and composition influence natural disturbance regimes. Climate change influences, whether direct or indirect, forest structure and composition, which directly influences protective effects of forests.

Interactions between natural disturbances are expected to be further influenced by climate change, which will affect frequency and intensity of disturbances (Lindner et at., 2010, 2014; Seidl et al., 2011, 2017; Thom and Seidl, 2016). Climate change is expected to have a number of direct, indirect and interactive effects on natural disturbances and stand structure (e.g. Seidl et D.T1.5.1 – Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest' 28



al., 2017), which could affect the protective effects of forests against natural hazards (Schumacher and Bugmann, 2006) (Figure 5).

Disturbance regimes that are influenced by temperature-related variables will have the highest importance in higher altitudes and boreal zones, and in coniferous forests (Seidl et al., 2017). Disturbance events that are most likely to increase in frequency and magnitude are windthrow, insect and pathogen outbreaks (Sturrock et al., 2011; Weed et al., 2013; Seidl et al., 2014a; Seidl et al., 2017), especially due to interaction between temperature increase and insect biology (Rouault et al., 2006; Battisti et al., 2005; Netherer and Schopf, 2010; Evangelista et al., 2011; Temperli et al., 2013; Maroschek et al., 2015). In addition, climate change might remove or relocate the barriers that limit present species ranges (Robinet and Roques, 2010), and influence their distribution ranges (Volney and Fleming, 2000; Lange et al., 2006; Netherer and Schopf, 2010) as well as the onset and propagation of natural hazards mainly through changes in forest structure, temperature, precipitation, freeze-thaw cycles, and snowpack characteristics (e.g. Lindner et al., 2010; Seidl et al., 2011; Berger et al., 2013; Castebrunet et al., 2014). Shifting natural disturbance regimes will most likely influence structure and dynamics of protection forests, especially forest cover extent, species composition, and gap size will be affected. This will consequently affect the protective effect and protective function of mountain forest ecosystems and presents a need for protection forest managers to re-evaluate the risk in altered ecosystems.





Figure 6: Protective effect of the forest (blue line) is influenced by post-disturbance management. After windthrow event, protective effect development differs under different scenarios: a) Salvage logging, natural regeneration, b) Salvage logging, permanent steel construction, c) Salvage logging, temporary wood construction and plantation, d) Salvage logging, plantation, e) No salvage logging, f) No salvage logging, plantation. (Wohlgemuth et al., 2017)

In conclusion, the protective effects of a forest stand against avalanches and rockfalls depend on 1) the spatial scale and intensity/severity of the natural disturbance, 2) the resistance and the resilience of a stand, and 3) the post-disturbance management (Bebi et al., 2015) (Figure 6). In Alpine mountain forests, few studies examined the risk after a disturbance event (e.g. Moos et al., 2017). Therefore, after a disturbance event a new assessment of the protective effects of the forest should be performed, and in cases where forest cover was completely lost or degraded, afforestation and/or technical solutions that offer protection against natural hazard has to be considered (Schönenberger and Wasem 1997; Schönenberger, 2002; Maringer et al., 2016a; Wohlgemuth et al., 2017). In order to sustain high protective effects in the face of natural disturbances, management of protection forests should increase forest resistance, resilience and elasticity with favoring species and structural diversity (e.g. mixed forests), adequate regeneration, and the presence of coarse woody debris (Brang and Lässig 2000; Kräuchi et al., 2000; Brang, 2001; Brang et al., 2001; Jactel et al., 2017). Changing natural disturbance regimes will be one of the future challenges in mountain forest management in the Alpine Space in regard to mitigation of natural hazards while maintaining other ecosystem services.



References

- Albrecht, A., Hanewinkel, M., Bauhus J., Kohnle, U., 2012. How does silviculture affect storm damage in forests of south-western Germany? Results from empirical modeling based on long-term observations, Eur. J. For. Res. 131, 229-247.
- Alpine strategy for adaptation to climate change in the field of natural hazards, 2013. Developed by the Platform on Natural Hazards of the Alpine Convention PLANALP. Bern, Switzerland: 20 pp.
- Amman, G.D., 1977. The Role of Mountain Pine Beetle in Lodgepole Pine Ecosystem: Impact on Succession. In: Mattson, W.J. (Ed.), The Role of Arthropods in Forest Ecosystems. Proceedings in Life Sciences, Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, 3-18.
- Ancelin, P., Barthelon, C., Berger, F., Cardew, M., Chauvin, C., Courbaud, B., Descroix, L., Dorren, L., Fay, J., Gaudry, P., Gauquelin, X., Genin, J.R., Joud, D., Loho, P., Mermin, É., Plancheron, F., Prochasson, A., Rey, F., Rubeaud, D., Wlérick, L., 2006. Guide des sylvicultures de montagne Alpes du Nord Françaises. Irstea: publications scientifiques et tehniques. Gestion des territoires CemOA. URL: http://www.interreg-alcotra.org/public/projectsdocs/66/Guide%20des%20sylv%20de%20montagne%20-%20FR.pdf (18.07.2017)
- Ascoli, D., Castagneri, D., Valsecchi, C., Conedera, M., Bovio, G., 2013. Post-fire restoration of beech stands in the Southern Alps by natural regeneration. Ecol. Eng. 54, 210–217.
- Attiwill, P.M., 1994. The disturbance of forest ecosystems: The ecological basis for conservative management. Forest Ecol. Manag. 63, 247–300.
- Axelson, J.N., Alfaro, R.I., Hawkes, B.C., 2010. Changes in stand structure in uneven-aged lodgepole pine stand impacted by mountain pine beetle epidemics and fires in central British Columbia. Forestry Chron. 86, 1, 87-99.
- Baltensweiler, W., Fischlin, A., 1988. The Larch Budmoth in the Alps. In: Berryman, A.A (Ed.), Dynamics of Forest Insect Populations: Patterns, Causes, Implications. New York, Plenum, 331-351.
- Baral, H., Wanggi, J., Bhatta, L.D., Phuntsho, S., Sharma, S., Paudayl, L., Zarandian, A., Sears, R., Sharma, R., Dorji, T., Artati, Y., 2017. Approaches and tools for assessing mountain forest ecosystem services. Working Paper 235. Bogor, Indonesia, CIFOR: 21 pp.
- Barbeito, A.I., Brücker, R.L., Rixen, C., Bebi, P., 2013. Snow Fungi Induced Mortality of *Pinus cembra* at the Alpine Treeline: Evidence from Plantations. Arct. Antarct. Alp. Res. 45, 4, 455–470.
- Barbeito, I., Dawes, M.A., Rixen, C., Senn, J., Bebi, P., 2012. Factors driving mortality and growth at treeline: a 30-year experiment of 92 000 conifers. Ecology 93, 2, 389-401.
- Bartelt, P., Stöckli, V., 2001. The influence of tree and branch fracture, overturning and debris entrainment on snow avalanche flow. Ann. Glaciol. 21: 209-216.
- Battisti, A., Stastny, M., Netherer, S., Robinet, C., Schopf, A., Roques, A., Larsson, S., 2005. Expansion of geographic range in the pine processionary moth caused by increased winter temperatures. Ecol. Appl. 15, 6, 2084-2096.



- Bebi, P., Kienast, F., Schönenberger, W., 2001. Assessing structures in mountain forests as a basis for investigating the forests' dynamics and protective function. Forest Ecol. Manag. 145, 1-2, 3–14.
- Bebi, P., Kulakowski, D., Rixen, C., 2009. Snow avalanche disturbances in forest ecosystems-State of research and implications for management. For. Ecol. Manage. 257, 9, 1883– 1892.
- Bebi, P., Kulakowski, D., Veblen, T., 2003. Interactions Between Fire and Spruce Beetles in a Subalpine Rocky Mountain Forest Landscape. Ecology 84, 2, 362-371.
- Bebi, P., Putallaz, J., Frankhauser, M., Schmid, U., Schwitter, R., Gerber, W., 2015. Die Schutzfunktion in Windwurfflächen. Schweiz Z. Forstwes. 166, 3, 168–176.
- Bebi, P., Seidl, R., Motta, R., Fuhr, M., Firm, D., Krumm, F., Condera, M., Ginzler, C., Wohlgemuth, T., Kulakowski, D., 2017. Changes of forest cover and disturbance regimes in the mountain forests of the Alps. Forest Ecol. Manag. 338, 43-56.
- Bendel, M., Kienast, F., Rigling, D., Bugmann, H., 2006. Impact of root-rot pathogens on forest succession in unmanaged Pinus mugo stands in the Central Alps . Can. J. For. Res. 36, 10, 2666–2674.
- Bender, M.A., Knutson, T.R., Tuleya, R.E., Sirutis, J.J., Vecchi, G.A., Garner, S.T., Held, I.M., 2010. Modeled impact of anthropogenic warming on the frequency of intense Atlantic hurricanes. Science 327, 5964, 454–458.
- Bentz, B.J., Duncan, J.P., Powell, J.A., 2016. Elevational shifts in thermal suitability for mountain pine beetle population growth in a changing climate. Forestry 89, 3, 271–283.
- Bentz, B.J., Régnière, J., Fettig, C.J., Hansen, E.M., Hayes, J.L., Hicke, J.A., Kelsey, R.G., Negrón, J.F., Seybold, S.J., 2010. Climate change and bark beetles of the Western United States and canada: direct and indirect effects. Bioscience 60, 8, 602–613.
- Berger, F., Dorren, L., Kleemayr, K., Maier, B., Planinsek, S., Bigot, C., Bourrier, F., Jancke, O., Toe, D., Cerbu, G., 2013. Eco-Enginerring and Protection Forests Against Rockfalls and Snow Avalanches. In: Management Strategies to Adapt Alpine Space Forests to Climate Risks, Cerbu, G. (editor.). InTech. URL: <u>https://www.intechopen.com/books/managementstrategies-to-adapt-alpine-space-forests-to-climate-change-risks/eco-engineering-andprotection-forests-against-rockfalls-and-snow-avalanches</u> (24.03.2019)
- Berger, F., Quetel, C., Dorren, L.K.A., 2002. Forest: a natural protection mean against rock-falls, but with which efficiency? In: Proceedings of the International Congress. Interpraevent 2002 in the Pacific Rim – Matsumoto, Japan. Congress Publication, vol. 2: 815–826.
- Bernhold, A., Witzell, J., Hansson, P., 2006. Effect of slash removal on Gremmeniella abietina incidence on Pinus sylvestris after clear-cutting in northern Sweden. Scand. J. For. Res. 21, 6, 489–495.
- Berretti, R., Caffo, L., Camerano, P., De Ferrari, F., Domaine, A., Dotta, A., Gottero, F., Haudemand, J.C., Letey, C., Meloni, F., Motta, R., Terzuolo, P., 2006. Selvicoltura nelle foreste di protezione. Esperienze ed indirizzi gestionali in Piemonte e Valle d'Aosta. Compagnia delle foreste, Arezzo, 220 pp. URL: <u>http://www.regione.piemonte.it/foreste/images/files/pubblicazioni/selvicoltura_foreste_protez.pdf</u> (29.3.2020).



- Bigler, C., Kulakowski, D., Veblen, T., 2005. Multiple disturbance interactions and drought influence fire severity in Rocky Mountain subalpine forests. Ecology. 86, 11, 3018-3029.
- Bouget, C., Duelli, P., 2004. The effects of windthrow on forest insect communities: a literature review. Biol. Conserv. 118, 3, 281–299.
- Bragg, D.C., Shelton, M.G., Heitzman, E., 2002. Silvicultural lessons from the December 2000 ice storms. In: Walkingstick, T., Kluender, R., Riley, T. (Ed.), Proceedings of the 2002 Arkansas Forest Resources Center Arkansas Forestry Symposium. University of Arkansas Cooperative Extensive Service, Little Rock, AR, 1–6.
- Bragg, D.C., Shelton, M.G., Zeide, B., 2003. Impacts and management implications of ice storms on forests in the southern United States. For. Ecol. Manage. 186, 1-3, 99–123.
- Brang, P., 2001. Resistance and elasticity: Promising concepts for the management of protection forests in the European Alps. For. Ecol. Manage. 145, 1-2, 107–119.
- Brang, P., Lässig, R., 2000. Restoring protection against natural hazards in European mountain forests after wind disturbance: how much human interference? Conference: XXI IUFRO World CongressAt: Kuala Lumpur, Volume: 1, 7-12, 327-338.
- Brang, P., Schönenberger, W., Fischer, A., 2004. Reforestation in Central Europe: lessons from multi-disciplinary field experiments. For. Snow Landsc. Res. 78, 1-2, 53–69.
- Brang, P., Schönenberger, W., Frehner, M., Schwitter, R., Thormann, J.-J., Wasser, B., 2006. Management of protection forests in the European Alps: an overview. For. Snow Landsc. Res., 80, 1, 23-44.
- Brang, P., Schönenberger, W., Ott, E., Gardner, B., 2001. Forests as protection from natural hazards. In: Evans, J. (Ed.), The Forests Handbook, Vol. 2, Applying Forest Science for Sustainable Management, Osney Mead, Oxford, Blackwell Scientific, 53-81.
- Bründl, M., Schneebeli, M., Flühler, H., 1999. Routing of canopy drip in the snowpack below a spruce crown. Hydrol. Process. 13, 1, 49–58.
- Buma, B., 2015. Disturbance interactions: Characterization, prediction, and the potential for cascading effects. Ecosphere 6, 4, 1–15.
- Butler, D.R., Malanson, G.P., Walsh, S.J. 1992. Snow-avalanche paths: conduits from the periglacial-alpine to the subalpine- depositional zone. In: Aixon, J.C., Abrahams, A.A. (Ed.), Periglacial geomorphology, John Wiley & Sons, Chichester, U.K., 185–202.
- Castebrunet, H., Eckert, N., Giraud, G., Durand, Y., Morin, S., 2014. Projected changes of snow conditions and avalanche activity in a warming climate: the French Alps over the 2020-2050 and 2070-2100 periods. The Cryosphere 8, 1673-1697.
- Casteller, A., Häfelfinger, T., Cortés Donoso, E., Podvin, K., Kulakowski, D., Bebi, P., 2018. Assessing the interaction between mountain forests and snow avalanches at Nevados de Chillán, Chile and its implications for ecosystem-based disaster risk reduction. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 18. 1173-1186.
- Cerdà, A., Doerr, S.H., 2008. The effect of ash and needle cover on surface runoff and erosion in the immediate post-fire period. Catena 74, 3, 256–263.
- Coates, K.D., Burton, P.J. 1997. A gap-based approach for development of silvicultural systems to address ecosystem management objectives. Forest Ecol. Manag. 99, 3: 337–354.



- Collet, C., Piboule, A., Leroy, O., Frochot, H., 2008. Advance Fagus sylvatica and Acer pseudoplatanus seedlings dominate tree regeneration in a mixed broadleaved former coppice-with- standards forest. Forestry 81, 2, 135–150.
- Conedera, M., Cesti, G., Pezzatti, G.B., Zumbrunnen, T., Spinedi, F., 2006. Lightning induced fires in the Alpine region: an increasing problem. In: Viegas, D.X. (Ed.), V international conference on Forest Fire Research, Coimbra, ADAI/CEIF University of Coimbra, 9 pp.
- Conedera, M., Lucini, L., Valese, E., Ascoli, D., Pezzatti, G., 2010. Fire resistance and vegetative recruitment ability of different deciduous trees species after low- to moderate-intensity surface fires in southern Switzerland. In: Viegas, D.X. (Ed.), VI International Conference on Forest Fire Research, 14 pp.
- Cook, B. I., Smerdon, J. E., Seager, R., Coats, S. 2014. Global warming and 21st century drying. Clim. Dyn. 43, 2607–2627.
- Coons, C.F., 1999. Effect of ice storm damage and other stressors on sugar bush health and sap productivity—literature review and synthesis. Eastern Ontario Model Forest Information Report: 91 pp.
- Cordonnier, T., Courbaud, B., Berger, F., Franc, A., 2008. Permanence of resilience and protection efficiency in mountain Norway spruce forest stands: a simulation study. For. Ecol. Manag. 256, 3, 347–354.
- Cunningham, C., Zimmermann, N.E., Stoeckli, V., 2006. Growth response of Norway spruce saplings in two forest gaps in the Swiss Alps to artificial browsing, infection with black snow mold, and competition by ground vegetation. Can. J. Forest Res. 36, 11, 2782– 2793.
- Dale, V.H., Linda, A., Joyce, L.A., McNulty, S., Neilson, R.P., Ayres, M.P., Flannifan, M.D., Hanson, P.J., Irland, L.C., Lugo, A.E., Peterson, C.J., Simberloff, D., Swanson, J., Stocks, B.J., Wotton, B.M., 2001. Climate Change and Forest Disturbances: Climate change can affect forests by altering the frequency, intensity, duration, and timing of fire, drought, introduced species, insect and pathogen outbreaks, hurricanes, windstorms, ice storms, or landslides. BioScience 51, 9, 723–734.
- De Leo, G.A., Levin, S.A., 1997. The multifaceted aspects of eco- system integrity. Conserv. Ecol. 1, 1, 3 pp.
- Delucchi, V. 1982. Parasitoids and hyperparasitoids of *Zeiraphera diniana* (*Lep.,Tortricidae*) and their role in population control in outbreak areas. Entomophaga 27, 77 92.
- Desprez-Loustau, M.L., Marcais, B., Nageleisen, L.M., Piou, D., Vannini, A., 2006. Interactive effects of drought and pathogens in forest trees. Ann. of For. Sci. 63, 597–612
- Desprez-Loustau, M.L., Marçais, B., Nageleisen, L.M., Piou, D., Vannini, A., 2006. Interactive effects of drought and pathogens in forest trees. Ann. Forest Sci. 63, 6, 597–612.
- Diaci, J., Rozenbergar, D., Fidej, G., Nagel, T.A., 2017. Challenges for Uneven-Aged Silviculture in Restoration of Post-Disturbance Forests in Central Europe: A Synthesis. Forests 8, 10, 1-20.
- Díaz-Yáñez, O., Mola-Yudego, B., González-Olabarria, J.R., 2019. Modelling damage occurrence by snow and wind in forest ecosystems. Ecol. Modell. 408, 108741.
- Dobbertin, M., 2002. Influence of stand structure and site factors on wind damage: Comparing the storms "Vivian" and "Lothar". For. Snow Landsc. Res. 77, 1/2, 187–205.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest' 34



- Đodan, M., Perić, S., 2019. Windthrow resistance of Norway Spruce (*Picea abies /L./ Karst.*) Forest Cultures - Preliminary Results. SEEFOR 10,1, 77-88.
- Donat, M. G., Leckebusch, G. C., Wild, S., Ulbrich, U. 2011. Future changes in European winter storm losses and extreme wind speeds inferred from GCM and RCM multi-model simulations. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 11, 1351–1370.
- Donaubauer, E., 1984. Experiences with Scleroderris Canker on Pinus cembra L. In: Manion, P.D. (Ed.), Afforestations of High Altitude, Scleroderris Canker of Conifers, Proceedings of an International Symposium on Scleroderris Canker of Conifers, Held in Syracuse, USA, June 21–24, 1983. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 158–161.
- Dorren, L.K.A., 2016. Rockyfor3D (v5.2) revealed Transparent description of the complete 3D rockfall model. ecorisQ paper (www.ecorisq.org): 32 pp.
- Dorren, L.K.A., Berger, F., 2005. Stem breakage of trees and energy dissipation during rockfall impacts. Tree Physiol. 26, 1, 63-71.
- Dorren, L.K.A., Berger, F., 2006. Panarchy and sustainable risk prevention by managing protection forests in mountain areas. In: Ammann, W.J., Dannenmann, S., Vulliet, L. (Ed.), RISK21- Coping with Risks due to Natural Hazards in the 21st Century, 203–214.
- Dorren, L.K.A., Berger, F., Hir, C., Mermin. E., Tardiff. P.. 2005. Mechanisms, effects and management implications of rockfall in forests. Forest Ecol. Manag. 215, 1-3: 183–195.
- Dorren, L.K.A., Berger, F., Imeson, A.C., Maier, B., Rey, F., 2004. Integrity, stability and management of protection forests in the European Alps. For. Ecol. Manage. 195, 1-2, 165–176.
- Duguay, S.M., Arii, K., Hooper, M., Lechowicz, M.J., 2001. Ice storm damage and early recovery in an old-growth forest. Environ. Monit. Assess 67, 97–108.
- Dupire, S., Bourrier, F., Monnet, J.-M., Bigot, S., Borgniet, L., Berger, F., Curt, T., 2016. The protective effect of forests against rockfalls across the French Alps: influence of forest diversity. Forest Ecol. Manag. 382, 269-279.
- Dupire, S., Curt, T., Bigot, S., Fréjaville, T., 2019. Vulnerability of forest ecosystems to fire in the French Alps. Eur. J. Forest Res. 138, 813-830.
- Durrieu, G., Beneteau, A., Niocel, S., 1985. Armillaria obscura dans l'écosystème forestier de Cerdagne. Eur. J. For. Pathol. 15, 5-6, 350–355.
- Evangelista, P. H., Kumar, S., Stohlgren, T. J., Young, N. E., 2011. Assessing forest vulnerability and the potential distribution of pine beetles under current and future climate scenarios in the Interior West of the US. For. Ecol. Manage. 262, 307–316.
- Feistl, T., Bebi, P., Hanewinkel, M., Bartelt, P., 2013. The role of slope angle, ground roughness and stauchwall strength in the formation of glide-snow avalanches in forest gaps. In Naaim-Bouvet, F., Durand, Y., Lambert, R. (Ed.), ISSW proceedings, 760-765.
- Feistl, T., Margreth, S., Bebi, P., Bartelt, P., 2014. Forest damage by wet and powder snow avalanches. In: ISSW proceedings. International snow science workshop proceedings 2014, 657-664.
- Firm, D., Nagel, A.T., Diaci, J. 2009. Disturbance history and dynamics of an old-growth mixed species mountain forest in the Slovenian Alps. Forest Ecol. and Manag. 257, 9, 1893-1901.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest'



- Franklin, J.F., Lindenmayer, D.B., Thornburgh, D.A., Pelt, R. Van, Chen, J., Spies, T.A., Carey, A.B., Shaw, D.C., Berg, D.R., Harmon, M.E., Keeton, W.S., Bible, K., 2002. Disturbances and structural development of natural forest ecosystems with silvicultural implications, using Douglas-fir forests as an example. For. Ecol. Manage. 155, 1-3, 399–423.
- Franklin, J.F., Shugart, H.H., Harmon, M.E., 1987. Tree death as an ecological process: The causes, consequence, and variability of tree mortality. BioScience 37, 8, 550-556.
- Frehner, M, Wasser, B., Schwitter, R., 2005. Nachhaltigkeit und Erfolgskontrolle im Schutzwald-Wegleitung für Pflegemassnahmen in Wäldern mit Schutzfunktion. Bundesamt für Umwelt, Wald und Landschaft (BUWAL), Bern, 30 pp.
- Frelich, L.E., 2002. Forest Dynamics and Disturbance Regimes: Studies from Temperate Evergreen–Deciduous Forests. Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/CB09780511542046
- Freppaz, M., Marchelli, M., Celi, L., Zanini, E., 2008. Snow removal and its influence on temperature and N dynamics in alpine soils (Vallée d'Aoste – NW Italy). J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sc. 171, 5, 1-9.
- Frey, W., Thee, P., 2002. Avalanche protection of windthrow areas: A ten year comparison of cleared and uncleared starting zones. For. Snow Landsc. Res., 77, 1/2, 89-107.
- Garbelotto, M., Gonthier, P., 2013. Biology, epidemiology, and control of Heterobasidion species worldwide. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 51, 39-59.
- Gardiner, B., Schuck, A., Schelhaas, M., Orazio, C., Blennow, K., Nicoli, B., (Ed.). 2013. Living with storm damage to forest. What science can tell us 3. European Forest Institute, 132 pp.
- Gauquelin, X., Ancelin, P., Barthelon, C., Berger, F., Cardew, M., Chauvin, C., Courbaud, B., Descroix, L., Dorren, L., Fay, J., Gaudry, P., Genin, J., Joud, D., Loho, P., Mermin, E., Plancheron, F., Prochasson, A., Rey, F., Rubeaud, D., Wlérick, L., Joud, D., Gaudry, P., 2006. Guides des sylvicultures de montagne- Alpes du nord françaises. Cemagref, CRPF, ONF, 289 pp.
- Gerber, W., Imfeld, R., Liniger, M., Schwitter, R. (Ed.) 1998. Grundlagen zur Beurteilung des Steinschlag- prozesses. Schweizerische Gebirswaldpflegegruppe, Dokumentation der 14. Arbeitstagung der Schweizerischen Gebirgswaldpflegegruppe, Waldwirkungen und Steinschlag. WSL, Grafenort / Engelberg OW, 135 pp.
- Germain, D., Filion, L., Hétu, B., 2006. Snow avalanche activity after fire and logging disturbances, northern Gaspé Peninsula, Quebec, Canada. Can. J. Earth Sci. 42, 12, 2103–2116.
- Gonthier, B.P., Brun, F., Lione, G., Nicolotti, G., 2012. Modelling the incidence of *Heterobasidion annosum* butt rots and related economic losses in alpine mixed naturally regenerated forests of northern Italy. Forest Pathol. 42, 1, 57–68.
- Graham, Russell T., McCaffrey, S.M., 2003. Influence of forest structure on wildfire behavior and the severity of its effects: an overview. Miscellaneous Publication. Washington, DC: USDA Forest Service, 12 pp.
- Hanewinkel, M., Kuhn, T., Bugmann, H., Lanz, A., Brang, P. 2014. Vulnerability of uneven-aged forests to storm damage. Forestry 87, 4, 525–534.



- Hart, S., Veblen, T., Eisenhart, K.S., Jarvin, D., Kulakowski, D., 2014. Drought induces spruce beetle (*Dendroctonus rufipennis*) outbreaks across northwestern Colorado. Ecology 95, 4, 930-939.
- Heurich, M. (Ed.). 2001. Waldentwicklung im Bergwald nach Windwurf und Borkenkäferbefall. Wissenschaftliche Reihe – Heft 14, Nationalpark Bayerischer Wald 14, 182 pp.
- Hlasny, T., Zajickova, L., Turcani, M., Holusa, J., Sitkova, Z., 2011. Geographical variability of spruce bark beetle development under climate change in the Czech Republic. J. Forest Sci. 57, 6, 242-249.
- Holtmeier, F.-K. (Ed.). 2009. Mountain Timberlines. Ecology, Patchiness, and Dynamics. Springer, Dordrecht. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-9705-8
- Holtmeier, F.-K. (Ed.). 2015. Animals' Influence on the Landscape and Ecological Importance– Natives, Newcomers, Homecomers. Springer, Dordrecht. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-9294-3
- Holtmeier, F.-K., Broll, G., 2018. Subalpine Forest and Treeline Ecotone under the Influence of Disturbances: A Review. J. Environ. Prot. 09, 07, 815–845.
- Horvat, A., Zemljič, M., 1998. Anti-erosion role of mountain forest. 19. Gozdarski študijski dnevi, 411- 424.
- Imbeck. H.. 1987. Schneeprofile im Wald. Winterberichte des Eidg, Institutes für Schnee und Lawinenforschung Davos 50, 177–183.
- IPCC 2014. Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Geneva
- Irland, L.C., 1998. Ice storm 1998 and the forests of the Northeast: A Preliminary Assessment. J. Forest. 96, 9, 32–40.
- Isaacs, R.E., Stueve, K.M., Lafon, C.W., Taylor, A.H., 2014. Ice storms generate spatially heterogeneous damage patterns at the watershed scale in forested landscapes. Ecosphere 5, 11, 1-14.
- Jactel, H., Bauhus, J., Boberg, J., Bonal, D., Castagneyrol, B., Gardiner, B., Gonzalez-Olabarria, J.R., Koricheva, J., Meurisse, N., Brockerhoff, E.G., Gonzalez-olabarria, J.R., 2017. Tree Diversity Drives Forest Stand Resistance to Natural Disturbances. Curr. Forestry Rep. 3, 223–243.
- Jactel, H., Petit, J., Desprez-Loustau, M.L., Delzon, S., Piou, D., Battisti, A., Koricheva, J., 2012. Drought effects on damage by forest insects and pathogens: A meta-analysis. Glob. Chang. Biol. 18, 1, 267–276.
- Jahn, J., 1988. Entwaldung und Steinschlag, International Congress Interpraevent, Graz. Conference Proceedings, vol. 1, 185–198.
- Jalkanen, A., Matilla, U., 2000. Logistic regression models for wind and snow damage in northern Finland based on the National Forest Inventory data. Forest Ecol. Manag. 135, 1-3, 315–330.
- Jancke, O., Dorren, L.K.A., Berger, F., Fuhr, M., Köhl, M., 2009. Implications of coppice stand characteristics on the rockfall protection function. Forest Ecol. Manag. 259, 1, 124–131.



- Jenkins, M.J., Hebertson, E.G., Munson, A.S., 2014. Spruce Beetle Biology, Ecology and Management in the Rocky Mountains: An Addendum to Spruce Beetle in the Rockies. Forests 5, 1, 21-71.
- Johnson, E., 1987. The Relative Importance of Snow Avalanche Disturbance and Thinning on Canopy Plant Populations. Ecology 68, 1, 43-53.
- Kashian, D.M., Turner, M.G., Romme, W.H., Lorimer, C.G., 2005. Variability and convergence in stand structural development on a fire-dominated Subalpine Landscape. Ecology 86, 3, 643-654.
- Kautz, M., Meddens, A.J.H., Hall, R.J., Arneth, A., 2017. Biotic disturbances in Northern Hemisphere forests – a synthesis of recent data, uncertainties and implications for forest monitoring and modelling. Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr. 26, 5, 533–552.
- Klopčič, M., Poljanec, A., Gartner, A., Bončina, A., 2009. Factors related to natural disturbances in mountain Norway spruce (Picea abies) forests in the Julian Alps . Écoscience 16, 1, 48– 57.
- Köster, K., Voolma, K., Jõgiste, K., Metslaid, M., Laarmann, D., 2012. Assessment of Tree Mortality After Windthrow using Photo-Derived Data. Ann. Bot. Fenn. 46, 4, 291–298.
- Kramer, K., Brang, P., Bachofen, H., Bugmann, H., Wohlgemuth, T., 2014. Site factors are more important than salvage logging for tree regeneration after wind disturbance in Central European forests. Forest Ecol. Manag. 331, 1, 116–128.
- Kräuchi, N., Brang, P., Schönenberger, W., 2000. Forests of mountainous regions: gaps in knowledge and research needs. Forest Ecol. Manag. 132, 1, 73–82.
- Krehan, H., Steyrer, G., 2008. Borkenkäfer-Kalamität blieb auch 2007 aktuell. Forstschutz aktuell 42, Bundesforschungs- und Ausbildungszentrum für Wald. Naturgefahren und Landschaft (BFW), Institut für Waldschutz, Vienna, 8–10.
- Kulakowski, D., Bebi, P., Rixen, C., 2011. The interacting effects of land use change, climate change and suppression of natural disturbances on landscape forest structure in the Swiss Alps. Oikos 120, 2, 216–225.
- Kulakowski, D., Jarvis, D., Veblen, T.T., Smith, J., 2012. Stand-replacing fires reduce susceptibility to mountain pine beetle outbreaks in Colorado. J. Biogeogr. 39, 11, 2052– 2060.
- Kulakowski, D., Rixen, C., Bebi, P., 2006. Changes in forest structure and in the relative importance of climatic stress as a result of suppression of avalanche disturbances. Forest Ecol. Manag. 223, 1-3, 66-74.
- Kulakowski, D., Seidl, R., Holeksa, Kuuluvainen, T., J., Nagel, T.A., Panayotov, M., Svoboda, M., Thorn, S., Vacchiano, G., Whitlock, C., Wohlgemuth, T., Bebi, P., 2016. A walk on the wild side: Disturbance dynamics and the conservation and management of European mountain forest ecosystems. For. Ecol. Manage. 388, 120–131.
- Kupferschmid Albisetti, A.D., Brang, P., Schönenberger, W., Bugmann, H., 2003. Decay of Picea abies snag stands on steep mountain slopes. For. Chron. 79, 2, 247–252.
- La Porta, N., Capretti, P., Thomsen, I.M., Kasanen, R., Hietala, A.M., Von Weissenberg, K., 2008. Forest pathogens with higher damage potential due to climate change in Europe. Can. J. Plant Pathol. 30, 177–195.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest'



- Lange, H., Økland, B., Krokene, P., 2006. Thresholds in the life cycle of the spruce bark beetle under climate change. Interjournal for Complex Systems, 1648, 1–10.
- Lanquaye, C.O., Mitchell, S.J., 2005, Portability of stand level empirical windthrow risk models. Forest Ecol. Manag. 216, 2, 134-148.
- Lausch, A., Fahse, L., Heurich, M., 2011. Factors affecting the spatio-temporal dispersion of *Ips typographus* (L.) in Bavarian Forest National Park: a long-term quantitative landscape-level analysis. Forest Ecol. Manag. 261, 2, 233–245.
- Lexer, M.J., Hönninger, K., Scheifinger, H., Matulla, C., Groll, N., Kromp-Kolb, H., Schadauer, K., Starlinger F., Englisch, M., 2002. The sensitivity of Austrian forests to scenarios of climatic change: a large-scale risk assessment based on a modified gap model and forest inventory data. For. Eco. and Man. 162, 1, 53–72.
- Lindner, M., Fitzgerald, J.B., Zimmermann, N.E., Reyer, C., Delzon, S., van der Maaten, E., Schelhaas, M.-J., Lasch, P., Eggers, J., van der Maatern-Theunissen, M., Suckow, F., Psomas, A., Poulter, B., Hanewinkel, M., 2014. Climate change and European forests: What do we know, what are the uncertainties, and what are the implications for forest management? J. Environ. Manage. 146: 69-83.
- Lindner, M., Maroschek, M., Netherer, S., Kremer, A., Barbati, A., Garcia-Gonzalo, J., Seidl, R., Delzon, S., Corona, P., Kolström, M., Lexer, M.J., Marchetti, M., 2010. Climate change impacts, adaptive capacity, and vulnerability of European forest ecosystems. Forest Ecol. Manag. 259, 4, 698-709.
- Living with storm damage to forests. What Science Can Tell Us. 2013. Gardiner, B., Schuck, A., Schellhaas, M.-J., Orazio, C., Blennow, K., Nicoll, B. (Ed.), European Forest Institute, 129 pp. <u>URL:https://www.efi.int/sites/default/files/files/publicationbank/2018/efi_wsctu3_2013.pdf</u> (29.3.2020).
- Maringer, J., Ascoli, D., Dorren, L., Bebi, P., Conedera, M., 2016a. Temporal trends in the protective capacity of burnt beech forests (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) against rockfall. Eur. J. Forest Res. 135, 4, 657–673.
- Maringer, J., Ascoli, D., Küffer, N., Schmidtlein, S., Conedera, M., 2016b. What drives European beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) mortality after forest fires of varying severity? Forest Ecol. Manag. 368, 81–93.
- Maringer, J., Conedera, M., Ascoli, D., Schmatz, D.R., Wohlgemuth, T., 2016c. Resilience of European beech forests (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) after fire in a global change context. Int. J. Wildl. Fire 25, 699–710.
- Maroschek, M., Rammer, W., Lexer, M.J., 2015. Using a novel assessment framework to evaluate protective functions and timber production in Austrian mountain forests under climate change. Reg. Environ. Chang. 15, 8, 1543–1555.
- Mayer, A.C., Stöckli, V., 2006. Long-Term Impact of Cattle Grazing on Subalpine Forest Development and Efficiency of Snow Avalanche Protection. Arctic, Antarct. Alp. Res. 37, 4, 521–526.
- McClung, D., 2001. Characteristics of terrain, snow supply and forest cover for avalanche initiation caused by logging. Ann. Glaciology 32, 223-229.
- McClung, D.M., Schaerer, P.A., 2002. The Avalanche Handbook. Seattle, WA, Mountaineers Books, 3rd edition, 342 pp.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest'



- Meunier, S., Ruel, J.-C., Laflamme, G., Achim, A., 2002. Résistance comparée de l'épinette blanche et du sapin baumier au renversement. Can. J. Forest Res. 32, 4, 642-652.
- Meyer-Grass, M., Schneebeli, M., 1992. Die Abhängigkeit der Waldlawinen von Standorts-, Bestandes- und Schneeverhältnissen. In: Forschungsgesellschaft für vorbeugende Hochwasserbekämpfung, Interpraevent - Schutz des Lebensraumes vor Hochwasser, Muren und Lawinen, Bd.2, Steffan-Verlag, Bern.
- Mitchell, S., Moore, J., Peltola, H., Peterson, C., Ruel, J.C., 2008. Wind and Trees Special Issue Forestry 81, 3, Pages i–ii.
- Mitchell, S.J., 2013. Wind as a natural disturbance agent in forests: a synthesis, Forestry 86, 2, 147-157.
- Moore, A.B., Allard, G., 2011. Abiotic disturbance and their influence on forest heatlh: A review. Forest health and biosecurity working paper FBS/35E. Foresty Department, FAO, Rome, 44 pp.
- Moos, C., Bebi, P., Schwarz, M., Stoffel, M., Sudmeier-Rieux, K., Dorren, L., 2018. Ecosystembased disaster risk reduction in mountains. Earth-Science Rev. 177, 497–513.
- Moos, C., Dorren, L., Stoffel, M., 2017. Quantifying the effect of forests on frequency and intensity of rockfalls. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 17, 291–304.
- Moris, J.V., Vacchiano, G., Ravetto Enri, S., Lonati, M., Motta, R., Ascoli, D., 2017. Resilience of European larch (*Larix decidua* Mill.) forests to wildfires in the western Alps. New Forests 48, 663-683.
- Motta, R., Haudemand, J.C., 2000. Protective forests and silvicultural stability. An example of planning in the Aosta valley. Mountain Res. Dev. 20, 2, 74–81.
- Nagel, T.A., Diaci, J., 2006. Intermediate wind disturbance in an old-growth beech-fir forest in southeastern Slovenia. Can. J. Forest Res. 36, 3, 629–638.
- Nagel, T.A., Firm, D., Rozenbergar, D., Kobal, M., 2016. Patterns and drivers of ice storm damage in temperate forests of Central Europe. Eur. J. For. Res. 135, 519–530.
- Nagel, T.A., Levanic, T., Diaci J., 2007. A dendroecological reconstruction of disturbance in an old-growth Fagus-Abies forest in Slovenia. Ann. Forest Sci. 64, 891-897.
- NaiS. 2003. Nachhaltigkeit im Schutzwald. Report of the Swiss Forest Agency, SAEFL, Bern
- Netherer, S., Schopf, A., 2010. Potential effects of climate change on insect herbivores in European forests-General aspects and the pine processionary moth as specific example. Forest Ecol. Manag. 259, 4, 831–838.
- Neuvonen, S., Bylund, H. and Tømmervik, H., 2005. Forests Defoliation Risk in Birch Forests by Insects under Different Climate and Land Use Scenarios in North- ern Europe. In: Wielgolaski, F.E. (Ed.), Plant Ecology, Herbivory and Human Impact in Nordic Mountain Birch Forests, Springer, Berlin, 125-138.
- Neuvonen, S., Viiri, H., 2017. Changing Climate and Outbreaks of Forest Pest Insects in a Cold Northern Country, Finland. In: Latola, K., Savela, H. (Ed.), The Interconnected Arctic– UArctic Congress 2016, Springer, Cham, 49-59.
- Newesely, C., Tasser, E., Spadinger, P., Cernusca, A., 2000. Effects of land-use changes on snow gliding processes in alpine ecosystems. Basic App. Ecol. 1, 1, 61–67.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest'



- Nykänen, M.L., Peltola, H., Quine, C., Kellomäki, S., Broadgate, M., 1997. Factors affecting snow damage of trees with particular reference to European conditions. Silva Fenn. 31, 2, 193–213.
- O'Brien, M.J., Engelbrecht, B., Joswig, J., Pereyra, G., Schuldt, B., Jansen, S., Kattge, J., Landhäusser, S., Levick, S.R., Preisler, Y., Väänänen, P., Macinnis, C., 2017. A synthesis of tree functional traits related to drought-induced mortality in forests across climatic zones. J. Appl. Ecol. 54, 6,1669–1686.
- Ogris, N., Dzerovski, S., Jurc, M., 2004. Windthrow factors: A case study on Pokljuka. Zbornik gozdarstva in lesarstva 74: 59–76.
- Overbeck, M., Schmidt, M., 2012. Modelling infestation risk of Norway spruce by *Ips typographus* (L.) in the Lower Saxon Harz Mountains (Germany). Forest Ecol. Manag. 266, 115-125.
- Papaik, M.J., Canham, C.D., Latty, E.F., Kerry, D., 2005. Effects of an introduced pathogen on resistance to natural disturbance: beech bark disease and windthrow. Forest Ecol. Manag. 35, 8, 1832-1843.
- Patten, R.S., Knight, D.H., 1994. Snow Avalanches and Vegetation Pattern in Cascade Canyon, Grand Teton National Park, Wyoming, U.S.A. Arct. Alp. Res. 26, 1, 35-41.
- Peltola, H., 2006. Mechanical stability of trees under static loads. Am J Bot 93, 10, 1501-1511.
- Peltola, H., Ikonen, V.P., Gregow, H., Strandman, H., Kilpläinen, A., Kellomäki, S., 2010. Impacts of climate change on timber production and regional risks of wind-induced damage to forests in Finland. Forest Ecol. Manag. 260, 5, 833–845.
- Peltola, H., Kellomäki, S., Väisänen, H., Ikonen, V.-P., 1999. A mechanistic model for assessing the risk of wind and snow damage to single trees and stands of Scots pine, Norway spruce, and birch. Can. J. For. Res. 29, 6, 647–661.
- Perret, S., Dolf, F., Kienholz, H., 2004. Rockfalls into forests: Analysis and simulation of rockfall trajectories considerations with respect to mountainous forests in Switzerland. Landslides 1, 123–130.
- Peterson, D.L., Prichard, S.J., McKenzie, D., 2000. Disturbance in mountain forests. In: Price, M.F., Butt, N. (Ed.), Forests in Sustainable Mountain Development: A State of Knowledge Report for 2000. Task Force on Forests in Sustainable Mountain Development. CABI Publishing, 51–58.
- Pile, L.S., Meyer, M.D., Rojas, R., Roe, O., Smith, M.T., 2019. Drought impacts and compounding mortality on forest trees in southern Sierra Nevada. Forest 10, 3, 1-15.
- Pintar, J., 1968. Snežni plazovi. 1 del. Eleborat na Podjetju za urejanje hudournikov. Ljubljana.
- Pugh, E.T., Small, E.E., 2012. The impact of pine beetle infestation on snow accumulation and melt in the headwaters of the Colorado River. Ecohydrology 5, 4, 467–477.
- Pukkala, T., Laiho, O., Lähde, E., 2016. Continuous cover management reduces wind damage, Forest Ecol. Manag. 372, pp. 120-127.
- Putallaz J.M. 2010. Protection a` long terme contre les avalanches sur les surface de chablis. Etude sur l'efficacite´ me´canique des arbres au sol. M.Sc. thesis. Department of Environmental Sciences, ETH Zurich, Switzerland: 116 pp.



- Puttalaz, J.-M., 2010: Protection a` long terme contre les avalanches sur les surface de chablis. Etude sur l'efficacité mécanique des arbres au sol. M.Sc. thesis. Department of Environmental Sciences, ETH Zurich, Switzerland, 116 pp.
- Quine, C.P., Gardiner, B., 2007. Understanding how the interaction of wind and trees results in windthrow, stem breakage, and canopy gap formation. Plant Disturbance Ecology The Process and the Response, 103-155.
- Radtke, A., Toe, D., Berger, F., Zerbe, S., Bourrier, F., 2014. Managing coppice forests for rockfall protection: Lessons from modeling. Ann. For. Sci. 71, 485–494.
- Raffa, K.F., Aukema, B.H., Bentz, B.J., Carroll, A.L., Hicke, J.A., Turner, M.G., Romme, W.H. 2008. Cross-scale drivers of natural disturbances prone to anthropogenic amplification: The dynamics of bark beetle eruptions. BioScience 58, 6, 501–517.
- Rammig, A., Fahse, L., Bugmann, H., Bebi, P., 2006. Forest regeneration after disturbance: A modelling study for the Swiss Alps. Forest Ecol. Manag. 222, 1-3, 123–136.
- Rhoads, A.G., Hamburg, S.P., Fahey, T.J., Siccama, T.G., Hane, E.N., Cogbill, C., Randall, J., Wilson, G., 2002. Effects of an intense ice storm on the structure of a northern hardwood forest. Canadian Journal of Forest Research-revue Canadienne De Recherche Forestiere. Can. J. Forest Res. 32, 10, 1763-1775.
- Rixen, C., Haag, S., Kulakowski, D., Bebi, P., 2007. Natural avalanche disturbance shapes plant diversity and species composition in subalpine forest belt. J. Veg. Sci. 18, 5, 735–737.
- Robinet, C., Roques, A., 2010. Direct impacts of recent climate warming on insect populations. Integr. Zool. 5, 2, 132-142.
- Roll-Hansen, F., 1989. Phacidium Infestans: A Literature Review. Eur. J. Forest Pathol. 19, 4, 237-250.
- Rouault, G., Candau, J., Lieutier, F., Nageleisen, L., Martin, J., Warzee, N., 2006. Effects of drought and heat on forest insect populations in relation to the 2003 drought in Western Europe. Ann. For. Sci. 63, 6, 613-624.
- Rudolf-Miklau, F., Sauermoser, S., Mears, A.I. (Ed.). 2015. The Technical Avalanche Protection Handbook. Whilem Ernst & Sohn, Verlag für Architectur und techniche Wissenschaft, 408 pp.
- Saas, O., Oberlechner, M., 2012. Is climate change causing increased rockfall frequency in Austria? Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 12, 3209-3216.
- Sakals, M.E., Innes, J.L., Wilford, D.J., Sidle, R.C., Grant, G.E., 2006. The role of forests in reducing hydrogeomorphic hazards. Forest Snow Landsc. Res. 80, 11–22.
- Sakals, M.E., Innes, J.L., Wilford, D.J., Sidle, R.C., Grant, G.E., 2006. The role of forests in reducing hydrogeomorphic hazards. For., Snow Landsca. Res. 80, 1, 11–22.
- Šamonil, P., Král K., Hort L., 2010. The role of tree uprooting in soil formation: a critical literature review. Geoderma 157, 65-79.
- Sass, O., Heel, M., Leistner, I., Stöger, F., Wetzel, K.-F., Friedmann, A., 2012. Disturbance, geomorphic processes and recovery of wildfire slopes in North Tyrol. Earth Surf. Proc. Land. 37, 8, 883-894.
- Schaetzl, R.J., Johnson, D.L., Burns, S.F., Small, T.W., 1989. Tree uprooting: a review of terminology, process, and environmental implications, Can. J. For. Res. 19, 1, 1-11.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest'



- Schelhaas, M.J., Nabuurs G.J., Schuck A. 2003. Natural disturbances in the European forests in the 19th and 20th centuries. Glob. Chang. Biol. 9, 1620–1633. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1529-8817.2003.00684.x
- Schelhaas, M.J., Nabuurs, G.J., Schuck, A., 2003. Natural disturbances in the European forests in the 19th and 20th centuries. Glob. Change Biology 9, 11, 1620–1633.
- Schmidt, M., Hanewinkel, M., Kändler, G., Kublin, E., Kohnle, U., 2010. An inventory-based approach for modeling single-tree storm damage experiences with the winter storm of 1999 in southwestern Germany. Can. J. Res. 40, 8, 1636–1652.
- Schneebeli, M., Bebi, P., 2004. Snow and avalanche control. In: Burley, J., Evans, J., Youngquist, J.A. (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Forest Sciences, Elsevier, Oxford, UK, 397-402.
- Schönenberger, W., 1978. Ökologie und natürliche Verjüngung von Fichte und Bergföhre in Lawinenzügen der nördlichen Voralpen. Berichte der Eidgenössischen Anstalt für das forstliche Versuchswesen, Zürich, 251-261.
- Schönenberger, W., 2000. Silvicultural problems in subalpine forests in the Alps. In: Price, M.F., Butt, N. (Ed.), Forests in Sustainable Mountain Development: A State of Knowledge Report for 2000. Task Force on Forests in Sustainable Mountain Development. CABI Publishing, 197–203.
- Schönenberger, W., 2002. Post windthrow stand regeneration in Swiss mountain forests: the first ten years after the 1990 storm Vivian. For. Snow Landsc. Res. 77, 1/2, 61–80.
- Schönenberger, W., Wasem, U., 1997. Wiederbewaldung einer Waldbrandfläche in der subalpinen Stufe bei Müstair. Schweiz. Z. Forstwes. 148, 6, 405–424.
- Schönenberger, W., 2001. Trends in mountain forest management in Switzerland. Schweiz. Z. Forstwes. 152, 4, 152–156.
- Schumacher, S., Bugmann, H., 2006. The relative importance of climatic effects, wildfires and management for future forest landscape dynamics in the Swiss Alps. Global Change Biology, 12, 8: 1435–1450.
- Schweizer, J., Jamieson, B., Schneebeli, M., 2003. Snow avalanche formation. Rev. Geophys. 41, 4, 1016.
- Schwörer, C., Colombaroli, D., Kaltenrieder, P., Rey, F., Tinner, W., 2015. Early human impact (5000-3000 BC) affects mountain forest dynamics in the Alps. J. Ecol. 103, 2, 281–295.
- Seidl, R., Baier, P., Rammer, W., Schopf, A., Lexer, M.J., 2007. Modelling tree mortality by bark beetle infestation in Norway spruce forests, Ecol. Model. 206, 3-4, 383-399.
- Seidl, R., Fernandes, P.M., Fonseca, T.F., Gillet, F., Jönsson, A.M., Merganičová, K., Netherer, S., Arpaci, A., Bontemps, J.D., Bugmann, H., González-Olabarria, J.R., Lasch, P., Meredieu, C., Moreira, F., Schelhaas, M.J., Mohren, F., 2011b. Modelling natural disturbances in forest ecosystems: A review. Ecol. Model. 222, 4, 903-924.
- Seidl, R., Rammer, W., 2017. Climate change amplifies the interactions between wind and bark beetle disturbances in forest landscapes. Landsc. Ecol. 32, 1485–1498.
- Seidl, R., Rammer, W., Lexer, M.J., 2011a. Climate change vulnerability of sustainable forest management in the Eastern Alps. Clim. Change 106, 225–254.
- Seidl, R., Rammer, W., Spies, T.A., 2014b. Disturbance legacies increase the resilience of forest ecosystem structure, composition, and functioning. Ecol. Appl. 24, 2063–2077.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest' 43



- Seidl, R., Schelhaas, M.-J., Lindner, M., Lexer, M.J., 2009. Modelling bark beetle disturbances in a large scale forest scenario model to assess climate change impacts and evaluate adaptive management strategies. Reg. Environ. Chang. 9, 101–119.
- Seidl, R., Schelhaas, M.-J., Rammer, W., Verkerk, P.J., 2014a. Increasing forest disturbances in Europe and their impact on carbon storage. Nat. Clim. Chang. 4, 806–810.
- Seidl, R., Thom, D., Kautz, M., Martin-Benito, D., Peltoniemi, M., Vacchiano, G., Wild, J., Ascoli, D., Petr, M., Honkaniemi, J., Lexer, M.J., Trotsiuk, V., Mairota, P., Svoboda, M., Fabriak, M., Nagel, T.A., Reyer, C.P.O., 2017. Forest disturbances under climate change. Nat. Clim. Change 7, 395-402.
- Senn, J., 1999. Tree mortality caused by Gremmeniella abietina in a subalpine afforestation in the central Alps and its relationship with duration of snow cover. Eur. J. For. Pathol. 29, 1, 65–74.
- SFS. 2015. Database and Reports. Slovenia Forest Service, Ljubljana, Slovenia.
- Shakesby, R., 2011. Post-wildfire soil erosion in the Mediterranean: Review and future research directions. Earth-Sci. Rev. 105, 3-4, 71-100.
- Shakesby, R.A., Doerr, S.H., 2006. Wildfire as a hydrological and geomorphological agent. Earth-Sci. Rev. 74, 3-4, 269–307
- Splechtna, B.E., Gratzer, G., Black, B.A., 2005. Disturbance history of a European old-growth mixed-species forest a spatial dendro-ecological analysis. J. Veg. Sci., 16, 5, 511-522.
- Stadelmann, G., Bugmann, H., Wermelinger, B., Bigler, C., 2014. Spatial interactions between storm damage and subsequent infestations by the European spruce bark beetle. Forest Ecol. Manag. 318, 167–174.
- Stoffel, M., Schneuwly, D., Bollschweiler, M., Lievre, I., Delaloye, R., Myint, M., Monbaron, M., 2005. Analyzing rockfall activity (1600–2002) in a protection forest – a case study using dendrogeomorphology. Geomorphology 68, 3-4, 224–241.
- Stokes, A., 2002. Second year report of the E.U. project 'Eco-slopes: Eco-engineering and conservation of slopes for long-term protection against erosion, landslides and storms. QLK5-2001-00289
- Stokes, A., 2006. Selecting tree species for use in rockfall-protection forests. For. Snow Landsc. Res. 80, 1, 77-86.
- Stokes, A., Abdghani, M., Salin, F., Danjon, F., Jeannin, H., Berthier, S., Kokutse, A.D., Frochot, H., 2006. Root morphology and strain distribution during overturning failure of trees on mountain slopes. In: Stokes, A., Spanos, I., Norris, J.E., Cammeraat, L.H. (Ed.), Eco- and Ground Bio-engineering: The Use of Vegetation to Improve Slope Stability. Developments in Plant and Soil Sciences. Dordrecht, Kluwer Academic Publishers, 165-173.
- Stokes, A., Salin, F., Kokutse, A.D., Berthier, S., Jeannin, H., Mochan, S., Kokutse, N., Dorren, L., Abdghani, M., Fourcaud, T., 2005. Mechanical resistance of different tree species to rockfall in the French Alps. Plant Soil 278, 107–117.
- Storck, P., Kern, T., Bolton, S., 1999. Measurement of differences in snow accumulation, melt and micrometeorology due to forest harvesting. Northwest Science 101, 87-101.
- Sturrock, R.N., Frankel, S.J., Brown, A.V., Hennon, P.E., Kliejunas, J.T., Lewis, K.J., Worrall, J.J., Woods, A.J., 2011. Climate change and forest diseases. Plant Pathology 60, 1, 133–149.
- D.T1.5.1 Report 'State-of-the-art on biotic and abiotic disturbances in Alpine forest'



- Takeuchi, Y., Torita, H., Nishimura, K., Hirashima, H., 2011. Study of a large-scale dry slab avalanche and the extent of damage to a cedar forest in the Makunosawa valley, Myoko, Japan. Ann. Glaciol. 52, 58, 119-128.
- Teich, M., Barlet, P., Grêt-Regamey, A., Bebi, P., 2012. Snow Avalanches in Forested Terrain: Influence of Forest Parameters, Topography, and Avalanche Characteristics on Runout Distances. Arct. Antarct. Alp. Res. 44, 4, 509-519.
- Teich, M., Giunta, D.A., Hagenmuller, P., Bebi, P., Schneebeli, M., Jenkins, M.J., 2019. Effects of bark beetle attacks on forest snowpack and avalanche formation Implications for protection forest management. For. Ecol. Manage. 438, 186-203.
- Temperli, C., Bugmann, H., Elkin, C., 2013. Cross-scale interactions among bark beetles, climate change, and wind disturbances: a landscape modeling approach. Ecol. Monogr., 83, 3, 383-402.
- Thom, D., Seidl, R., 2016. Natural disturbance impact on ecosystem services and biodiversity in temperate and boreal forests. Biol, Rev, Camb, Philos, Soc. 91, 3, 760-781.
- Thom, D., Seidl, R., Steyrer, G., Krehan, H., Formayer, H., 2013 Slow and fast drivers of the natural disturbance regime in central European forest ecosystems For. Ecol. Manage. 307, 293–302.
- Thor, M., Ståhl, G., Stenlid, J., 2007. Modelling root rot incidence in Sweden using tree, site and stand variables. Scand. J. For. Res. 20, 2, 165-176.
- Ulanova, N.G., 2000. The effects of windthrow on forests at different spatial scales: a review For. Ecol. Manage. 135, 1-3, 155-167.
- Usbeck, T., Wohlegmuth, T., Pfister, C., Volz, R., Beniston, M., Dobbertin, M., 2010a. Wind speed measurements and forest damage in Canton Zurich (Central Europe) from 1891 to winter 2007. Int. J. Climatol. 30, 3, 347-358.
- Usbeck, T., Wohlgemuth, T., Dobbertin, M., Pfister, C., Bürgi, A., Rebetez, M., 2010b. Increasing storm damage to forests in Switzerland from 1858 to 2007. Agric. For. Meteorol. 150, 1, 47-55.
- Vacchiano, G., Berretti, R., Mondino, E.B., Meloni, F., Motta, R., 2016. Assessing the Effect of Disturbances on the Functionality of Direct Protection Forests. Mt. Res. Dev. 36, 1, 41– 55.
- Valese, E., Conedera, M., Vacik, H., Japelj, A., Beck, A., Cocca, G., 2011. Wildfires in the Alpine region: first results from the ALP FFIRS project. 5th International Wildland Fire Conference, South Africa, 1-15.
- Veblen, T.T., Hadley, K.S., Nel, E.M., Kitzberger, T., Reid, M., Villalba, R., 1994. Disturbance Regime and Disturbance Interactions in a Rocky Mountain Subalpine Forest. J. Ecol. 82, 1, 125-135.
- Veblen, T.T., Hadley, K.S., Reid, M.S., Rebertus, A.J., 1991. The Response of Subalpine Forests to Spruce Beetle Outbreak in Colorado. Ecology 72, 213–231. https://doi.org/ 10.2307/1938916.
- Veitinger, J., 2015. Release Areas of Snow Avalanches: New Methods and Parameters. Doctoral dissertation, University of Zurich, 161 pp.



- Veitinger, J., Sovilla, B., 2016. Linking snow depth to avalanche release area size: measurements from the Vallée de la Sionne field site. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 16, 1953–1965.
- Viglietti, D., Letey, S., Motta, R., Maggioni, M., Freppaz, M., 2010. Cold Regions Science and Technology Snow avalanche release in forest ecosystems: A case study in the Aosta Valley Region (NW-Italy). Cold Reg. Sci. Technol. 64, 2, 167–173.
- Volney, W.J.A., Fleming, R.A., 2000. Climate change and impacts of boreal forest insects, Agric., Ecosyst. Environ. 82, 1-3, 283-294.
- Wang, I.T., Lee, C.Y., 2010. Influence of slope shape and surface roughness on the moving paths of a single rockfall. World Academy of Science, Engineering and Technology, International Journal of Civil and Environmental Engineering 4, 5, 122-128.
- Wasser, B., Frehner, M., 1996. Wegleitung Minimale Pflegemassnahmen für Wälder mit Schutzfunktion [Guidelines for minimally tending protection forests]. Bundesamt für Umwelt, Wald und Landschaft (Buwal), Bern.
- Wastl, C., Schunk, C., Lüpke, M., Cocca, G., Conedera, M., Valese, E., Menzel, A., 2013. Largescale weather types, forest fire danger, and wildfire occurrence in the Alps. Agric. For. Meteorol. 168, 15–25.
- Weed, A.S., Ayres, M.P., Hicke, J.A., 2013. Consequences of climate change for biotic disturbances in North Ameri- can forests. Ecol. Monogr. 83, 4, 441-470.
- Wehrli, A., Weisberg, P.J., Schönenberger, W., Brang, P., Bugmann, H., 2006. Improving the establishment submodel of a forest patch model to assess the long-term protective effect of mountain forests. Eur. J. For. Res. 126, 1, 131–145.
- Weir, P. 2002: Snow avalanche management in forested terrain. Research Branch, B.C. Ministry of Forests, Victoria, British Columbia, Land Management Handbook No. 55.
- Wermelinger, B., 2004: Ecology and management of spruce bark beetle *lps typographus* a review of recent research. For. Ecol. Manage. 202, 1-3, 67–82.
- White, P.S., Pickett, S.T.A., 1985. Natural disturbance and patch dynamics: an introduction. In: Picket, S.T.A., White, P.S. (Ed.), The Ecology of Natural Disturbance and Patch Dynamics. Academic Press, New York, 3–13.
- Whittow, J., 1984. Dictionary of Physical Geography, Penguin, London, 608 pp.
- Williams, A.P., Abatzoglou, J.T., 2016. Recent advances and remaining uncertainties in resolving past and future climate effects on global fire activity. Curr. Clim. Change Rep. 2, 1–14.
- Winkler, R., Boon, S., Zimonick, B., Spittlehouse, D., 2014. Snow accumulation and ablation response to changes in forest structure and snow surface albedo after attack by mountain pine beetle. Hydrol. Process. 28, 2, 197–209.
- Wohlgemuth, T., Schwitter, R., Bebi, P., Sutter, F., Brang, P., 2017. Post-windthrow management in protection forests of the Swiss Alps. Eur. J. For. Res. 136, 1029–1040.
- Zeibig, A., Diaci, J., Wagner, S., 2005. Gap disturbance patterns of a Fagus sylvatica virgin forest remnant in the mountain vegetation belt of Slovenia. For. Snow and Landsc. Res. 79, 1, 69–80.